

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active.



Tetrahedron Vol. 51, No. 16, pp. 4571-4618, 1995 Copyright © 1995 Elsevier Science Ltd Printed in Great Britain. All rights reserved 0040-4020/95 \$29.00+0.00

0040-4020(95)00216-2

TETRAHEDRON REPORT NUMBER 370

THE NATURAL PRODUCTS CHEMISTRY OF WEST INDIAN GORGONIAN OCTOCORALS

Abimael D. Rodríguez

Department of Chemistry, University of Puerto Rico, P.O. Box 23346, U.P.R. Station Río Piedras, Puerto Rico U.S.A. 00931-3346

Contents

1.	Introduction	4571
2.	Natural Products Chemistry	4572
	2.1. Briareum (family Briareidae)	4572
	2.2. Erythropodium (family Briareidae)	4577
	2.3. Eunicea (family Plexauridae)	4578
	2.4. Gorgonia (family Gorgoniidae)	4588
	2.5. Leptogorgia (family Gorgoniidae)	4589
	2.6. Muricea (family Plexauridae)	4589
	2.7. Phyllogorgia (family Gorgoniidae)	4590
	2.8. Plexaura (family Plexauridae)	4590
	2.9. Plexaurella (family Plexauridae)	4593
	2.10. Pseudoplexaura (family Plexauridae)	4594
	2.11. Pseudopterogorgia (family Gorgoniidae)	4597
	2.12. Pterogorgia (family Gorgoniidae)	4605
3.	Concluding Remarks	4607
	-	

1. INTRODUCTION

The octocoral fauna of the West Indies is unique in its profusion of gorgonian corals (also known as sea whips, sea fans, or sea plumes).¹ Faunistically, extensions of the West Indian region reach into the Gulf of Mexico, all the Antilles, the Bahamas, the Florida Keys, the Bermudas, the Islands of the Caribbean, and south along the northeast coast of South America to the reefs of Brazil. All over this region the families Gorgoniidae and Plexauridae flourish as they do nowhere in the world. Gorgonian corals (order Gorgonacea, phylum Cnidaria) are

4572

A. D. RODRÍGUEZ

conspicuous members of most tropical and subtropical marine habitats, being the most abundant octocorals found in the West Indies. With over 195 species documented from these two major families, gorgonian octocorals represent an estimated 38% of the known fauna.¹ Studies of the natural products chemistry of this interesting group of marine invertebrates began in the late 1950's. Since these early investigations, numerous studies of the chemistry of gorgonian corals have been published and summarized.²⁻⁹ This Report documents the exciting chemistry that has been generated through the investigation of gorgonian octocorals from the West Indian region. It includes only research published in refereed journals up to December, 1994. A short communication in Science by Burkholder and Burkholder in 1958, highlighting the occurrence of antibiotic substances in gorgonian corals from Puerto Rico, was used as the starting point for the present review.¹⁰ This Report is not intended to be comprehensive but instead concentrates on novel marine natural products with interesting biological and pharmaceutical properties. With the exception of several unusual sterols having interesting functionalities, marine sterols, carotenoids, fatty acids, and biopolymers isolated have not been included, since they have been reviewed by specialists.¹¹⁻¹⁵ Studies of the chemical ecology aiming at the elucidation of the defensive roles of secondary metabolites from West Indian gorgonians and the value of secondary metabolite composition as a chemotaxonomic tool are discussed. The cited articles were retrieved from computer literature searches by use of Chemical Abstracts (CA Selects), MarinLit, STN International and also NAPRALERT. Terms such as West Indian, Caribbean, gorgonian, sea whip, octocoral, and phylla names were used. The primary focus will be the structural chemistry and biological activities of the metabolites produced by a relatively small group of gorgonians found within a limited geographic area. Wherever possible, every effort was made to record the biological and pharmacological properties of new metabolites. Since marine natural products in general are often the targets of synthetic chemists, we include synthetic work, where available, on novel compounds isolated from these animals. We hope to illustrate the diversity of compounds produced by West Indian gorgonians, while highlighting their specialized ability to biosynthesize secondary metabolites with promising pharmacological activity.¹⁶⁻¹⁹

2. NATURAL PRODUCTS CHEMISTRY

Gorgonian metabolites possess novel structures that are largely unknown from terrestrial sources. These animals are now recognized to produce acetogenins, sesquiterpenoids, diterpenoids, prostanoids, and, in some cases, highly functionalized steroids.⁷ The chemistry of West Indian gorgonian octocorals will be presented taxonomically according to genus and species (in alphabetical order) rather than by chemical class, although in some cases a given compound could be assigned equally well to different categories. This categorization was selected not only for its convenience but also because it reveals an interesting fact: so far only a small percentage of the many species of gorgonians from this region (less than 20%) appears to have been systematically scrutinized for their secondary metabolite content; and many species await chemical investigation.

2.1. Briareum (family Briareidae)

The phylogenetic position of the genus *Briareum*, which appears to be identical with the Pacific species Solenopodium, has long been the subject of debate.¹ Two documented species are known. One of them, *Briareum* asbestinum, is an exceedingly variable species commonly distributed from southern Florida through most of the West Indies. The second, *Briareum polyanthes*, is a recently discovered species that forms encrustations on rocks, dead coral, and other living gorgonians. These animals are particularly rich in asbestinane and briarane diterpenoids.

A. Briareum asbestinum (Pallas)

(Common Briareum, corky sea fingers)

Studies of the chemistry of this interesting species began in the early 1960's with the discovery of a carbonyl-containing crystalline solid (later to be known as Briarein A) and the occurrence of taurobetaine in specimens collected near South Bimini (The Bahamas).²⁰⁻²² No appreciable amount of sesquiterpenes appears to have been found in this species. *Briareum asbestinum* elaborates diterpenes possessing the asbestinin and briarein ring systems. The asbestinins are a group of irregular diterpenoids that are related to the eunicellin-cladiellin group by 1,2-migration of the methyl group on the six-membered rings. Asbestinins 1-5 (1-5) were isolated from a sample of *B. asbestinum* collected in Belize,²³ whereas asbestinins -2, -3, -4, and -5 together with the derivatives asbestinin-5 acetate (7) and asbestinin epoxide (8) were obtained from samples collected in Honduras.²⁴ The structure of asbestinins 2-5 (2-5) were assigned from spectral analysis and chemical interconversions.²³ Structures for 7 and 8 were likewise derived from spectroscopic arguments and confirmed by chemical interconversions.²⁴ Several of the asbestinin derivatives show pharmacological activity. Compounds 1, 5, and 6 have the ability to antagonize the effects of acetylcholine on guinea pig ileum preparations. Compounds 5 and 6 also exhibit histamine antagonism in this same assay.²⁴



A specimen of *B. asbestinum* collected in Puerto Rico yielded four additional cytotoxic asbestins, 4-deoxyasbestinin A (9), 11-acetoxy-4-deoxyasbestinin B (10), 4-deoxyasbestinin C (11), and 11-acetoxy-4deoxyasbestinin D (12).²⁵ The structures of the 4-deoxyasbestinins were elucidated from extensive NMR experiments,²⁶ and the structure of 10 was confirmed by X-ray crystallography.²⁷ All of the 4-deoxyasbestinin derivatives showed strong *in vitro* cytotoxicity against CHO-K1 cells and strong antimicrobial activity against *Klebsiella pneumoniae*. Compound 10, however, proved inactive in the National Cancer Institute (NCI) test for





Rico. Their structures were defined by chemical and spectroscopic methods. Although diterpenoids 13-17 did not display significant antibacterial activity, they possess strong cytotoxicity when screened against a panel of five human tumor cell lines.²⁸ Recently, sixteen additional asbestinin diterpenes, asbestinins 11-23 (18-30), 11acetoxy-4-deoxyasbestinin E (31), 11-acetoxy-4-deoxyasbestinin F (32), and 4-deoxyasbestinin G (33), were isolated from Puerto Rican specimens of *B. asbestinum* and identified by interpretation of spectral data and chemical methods.²⁹ That publication also includes structure revisions for asbestinin-6 (13) and asbestinin-7 (14).²⁹ The same study also resulted in the isolation of known diterpene ($4S^*,9R^*,14S^*$)-4-acetoxy-9,14dihydroxydolasta-1(15),7-diene (34) which has the dolastane carbon skeleton.³⁰ Compound 34 represents the first dolastane to be isolated from a species of the genus *Briareum* and extends the structural variability for this species. The hexane extract of the same specimen of *B. asbestinum* contained traces of a novel *seco*-asbestinin diterpenoid. The structure of 35, the first representative of this novel class of diterpenoids, was assigned on the basis of extensive NMR analyses and by comparison with analogous spectral data from related asbestinin-6 (13). Interestingly, *seco*-asbestinin derivative 35 was not cytotoxic against HeLa and CHO-K1 cells, suggesting a possible role for the ten-membered ring in the cytotoxic properties of asbestinane diterpenes. A collection of *B.* asbestinum from South-West Tobago, West Indies, yielded the structure of an additional asbestinane containing one acetate at C-11 and a rare oxetane ring involving C-5 and C-7 along with five diterpenoids of the briarane class. The structure of **36** was determined by interpretation of spectroscopic data.³²



Briareum asbestinum also produces a series of interesting, highly oxidized diterpenes called briareins, which may sometimes contain chlorine, headed by briarein A (37). The X-ray structure of briarein A, isolated from B. asbestinum collected in Jamaica, has been reported.³³ The physical and chemical properties of briarein A as well as those for a tetraacetate monobutyrate analog of 37, briarein B (38), which were obtained during collections of B. asbestinum from Belize²³ and Honduras,²⁴ have also been reported.²⁴ Extracts of B. asbestinum collected off the coast of Tobago, have afforded five diterpenes 39-43 that belong to the briarane class.³² The structures of briaranes 39-43 were determined spectroscopically and that of methyl briareolate (39), a crystalline compound, was confirmed by X-ray crystal structure.³⁴ Brianthein V (44) is a cytotoxic and antiviral diterpene from B. asbestinum collected near Sandy Cay, Bahamas. X-ray analysis of a suitable crystal of 44 grown from a solution of methanol furnished the absolute structure and ring conformation.³⁵ The variation in defensive chemistry of colonies of Briareum asbestinum, which has been recognized as one of the most ubiquitous and chemically deterrent of the Caribbean gorgonians, has been sampled. The basis of deterrence appears to reside in the diverse complement of briarane and asbestinane diterpenoids found in individual colonies.³⁶ The structural variability for this species has been expanded even further with the recent discovery of five new diterpenoids possessing the eunicellin ring system from B. asbestinum collected in Puerto Rico. The isolation of asbestinins, briareins, and eunicellins from the same organism supports the theory that metabolites belonging to these skeleton classes are intimately related biogenetically.37

B. Briareum polyanthes (Duchassaing & Michelotti)

Prior to 1979, no species of Briareum from Bermudian waters had been assessed for their secondary metabolites composition. In 1979, a moderately large community of a new species, Briareum polyanthes, was

discovered at the eastern end of the Bermudian archipelago. These studies included the isolation and identification of three chlorinated diterpenes called briantheins X-Z (45-47).^{38,39}



Detailed analysis of the spectral data and chemical correlation of briantheins X and Z established the gross structures of these highly oxidized, chlorinated diterpenes. X-ray diffraction confirmed the placement of the butyrate ester in brianthein Y and defined the absolute configuration for all three compounds.³⁹ Briantheins Y (46) and Z (47) have also been found in specimens of B. asbestinum collected in the Bahamas.³⁵ Two additional nonchlorinated diterpenes with the briarane skeleton, brianthein-W (48) and the unnamed compound 49, were reported from the same organism shortly after. The structure of brianthein-W was defined from spectral data and X-rav diffraction studies.⁴⁰ The structure of brianthein 49 was described in 1986, but the spectral data for this metabolite were not reported.⁴¹ Two of these compounds, brianthein Y (46) and brianthein W (48), have been tested to determine their effects on the feeding behavior of the grasshopper Melanoplus bivittatus, a major agricultural nuisance in the plain and plateau states.⁴⁰ Brianthein Y proved toxic at a high dose but inactive at a lower dose; brianthein W produced no deleterious effect at either dose.^{42,43} Briantheins Y (46) and Z (47) showed viral inhibition in the in vitro mouse corona-virus assay, and 47 is also active in vitro against Herpex simplex-1 virus and P338 cells.³⁵ Brianthein Y was quite toxic at 250 ppm when subjected to the tobacco hornworm assay.⁴³ A unique antimicrobial pyranone, bissetone (50), was isolated from the very polar extracts of B. polyanthes. Spectroanalytical and chemical methods were used to develop plausible structures, but X-ray diffraction settled the correct structure and relative stereochemistry.⁴⁴ The (S,S) configuration of (-)-bissetone has been established by total synthesis from D-glucose.⁴⁵ In addition, a species of Briareum from Puerto Rico, which was identified as either B. asbestinum or B. polyanthes, contained nine new briarane diterpenes, which were named briareolides A-I (51-59).46 Their structures were determined by spectroscopic methods, especially oneand two-dimensional NMR. The structure and absolute stereochemistry of briareolide B (52) were determined by X-ray analysis.⁴⁶ Some of the briareolides [A(51), B(52), C (53), D (54), and E (55)] display antiinflammatory activity. However, these briarein type compounds, which are all nonchlorinated and highly oxygenated, were not cytotoxic against P-388 leukemia cells. All the briareolides except briareolide G (57), which has an α , β -unsaturated γ -lactone, contain an α , β -epoxy- γ -lactone, a feature found only in a few other briarane diterpenes isolated from *Briareum spp.*⁴⁶

2.2. Erythropodium (family Briareidae)

Relatively uncommon, the only documented species of this genus, *Erythropodium caribaeorum*, can be found from southern Florida to the Virgin Islands. *E. caribaeorum* specializes in the biosynthesis of diterpenoids of the briarane skeleton class. These compounds, named erythrolides, are usually chlorinated at C-6 and are highly oxygenated.



A. Erythropodium caribaeorum (Duchassaing & Michelotti)

Erythrolide A (60) and erythrolide B (61), isolated from the encrusting Caribbean gorgonian coral *Erythropodium caribaeorum* collected in Carrie Bow Cay, Belize, are two remarkably interesting chlorinated diterpenes. The structures of erythranes 60 and 61 were determined by X-ray analysis and from spectral data, respectively. Photochemical conversion of 61 into 60, by a di- π -methane rearrangement, helped confirm their structural relationship.⁴⁷ Erythrolides A and B along with seven additional erythrolides have been isolated from *E. caribaeorum* collected in the U.S. Virgin Islands and Jamaica. The structures of erythrolides C-I (62-68) were elucidated from spectroscopic data.⁴⁶ All of these erythrolides, except erythrolide H (67), are chlorinated at the C-6 position. Erythrolide H (67) is unique among the compounds in this series in having a C-5,6 double bond and a

hydroxyl substituent at C-16 instead of an exocyclic C-5,16 double bond. *Erythropodium caribaeorum* obtained off the coast of Tobago yielded also the diterpenes erythrolide A (60), erythrolide B (61), and erythrolide E (64) along with a new diterpene, which has been designated erythrolide J (69). The structure of 69 was determined by high-resolution NMR.⁴⁸ Erythrodiene (70), a new sesquiterpene hydrocarbon of a rare structural class, has been isolated from *E. caribaeorum* collected at Chub Cay, Bahamas. The structure of 70 was assigned from spectral studies and through X-ray analysis of the diol obtained during ozonolysis of erythrodiene followed by reductive work up with NaBH4.⁴⁹ Erythrodiene has been synthesized from 4-isopropylcyclohexanol in 8 steps and approximately 16% overall yield. The synthesis features a stereoselective intramolecular carbomercuration reaction as the key step.⁵⁰ When an extract of *E. caribaeorum* was incorporated into food strips, natural groups of fishes on the same reef from which the gorgonian had been collected were deterred from feeding. The feeding deterrent effects were present in a sample fraction containing erythrolides, but not in a fraction containing erythrodiene (70). Although the erythrolides appear to defend *E. caribaeorum* from reef predators, the function of sesquiterpene hydrocarbons remains unclear.⁵¹

2.3. Eunicea (family Plexauridae)

Gorgonians of the common Caribbean genus *Eunicea* were among the first marine invertebrates to be investigated chemically with over fifteen species documented. Although common and abundant, the genus *Eunicea* is taxonomically complex with many species varying only slightly in form and color. Consequently, secure species assignments were difficult to make and over the years a comprehensive chemical evaluation of this group was impeded. Animals belonging to this genus are usually rich in cembrane diterpenoids.

A. Eunicea asperula (Milne Edwards and Haime)

Asperdiol (71) is an antineoplastic agent (found in both *Eunicea asperula* and *Eunicea tourneforti* collected in the Caribbean region), whose structure was elucidated by X-ray analysis.⁵² Asperdiol is unique in that it was the first cembrane lacking the lactone function that displays significant *in vitro* antitumor activity in the National Cancer Institute's KB, PS, and LE test systems. The ¹³C-NMR spectral assignments of asperdiol,⁵³ its synthesis,^{54,55} as well as the synthesis of two plausible precursors, have been reported.^{56,57} Asperketals A-F (72-77) are diterpenes isolated from the Caribbean sea whip *E. asperula* collected along the offshore islands of the Tobago Cays. Compounds **72-76** are ketals and hemiketals related to the dilophol class of 10-membered-ring diterpenoids, while asperketal F (**77**) belongs to the fuscol class. Their structures were assigned on the basis of chemical and spectroscopic studies.⁵⁸ In addition, the isolation of the known diterpenoid obscuronatin (**78**) from the same organism was reported. Further studies to determine the stereochemistry of this compound were not pursued. The stereochemistry of asperketal B (**73**) was verified by an X-ray crystallographic experiment.⁵⁹





B. Eunicea calyculata (Ellis and Solander) (Warty Eunicea)

Three representatives of the rare cubitane class were isolated as minor metabolites from the gorgonian *Eunicea calyculata* collected in Belize and the Bahamas Islands. The structure of the crystalline metabolite, calyculone A (79), was solved by single-crystal X-ray diffraction. The structures of calyculones B (80) and C (81) were proposed from comprehensive spectral analyses.⁶⁰ These compounds exemplify the rearranged cubitane class of diterpenoids. The cubitane carbon skeleton and the pseudopterane skeleton are the only known examples of a 12-membered monocyclic diterpenoid ring system that contains two isopropyl groups. In addition, the cembranoid diterpenoid crassin acetate was found as a minor metabolite.



Isolation of crassin acetate from a *Eunicea* species is not surprising, however, since both *Eunicea* and *Pseudoplexaura* are taxonomically within the same family Plexauridae. The isolation of both diterpenoid ring systems from the same organism supports the theory that the cembranoid carbon skeleton is a logical biosynthetic precursor to the irregular isoprenoid cubitane ring system.⁶⁰ Seven diterpenoids, calyculones D (82), E (83), F

(84), and G (85), (1E,3E,11E)-1,3,11-cembratrien-6-one (86), (1Z,3Z,11E)-1,3,11-cembratrien-6-one (87), and (1E,3Z,11E)-1,3,11-cembratrien-6-one (88), from *E. calyculata* collected along the offshore islands of the Tobago Cays, were identified by spectroscopic methods and conversion of cembratriene 86 into the calyculones 82-85 by a photochemically induced 1,3-acyl migration.⁶¹ We have here the first example of a 1,3-acyl migration in natural products and the first ring contraction involving the cembrene skeleton. This observation suggests that a similar cembrene ring contraction may also be responsible for production of the pseudopterane class of rearranged diterpenoids. Several dolabellane diterpenoids have been ascribed erroneously to *E. calyculata* (see reference 65).



C. Eunicea fusca (Duchassaing and Michelotti)

Fuscol (89) is an elemene-type diterpene that has been isolated from the gorgonian *Eunicea fusca* collected near South Caicos, W.I.⁶² Although the data collected did not permit unequivocal assignment of the stereochemistry at C-4 in fuscol, the isolation of ketone 90 from the same animal implies that the side chain should be equatorial. An *E* configuration could be assigned to the disubstituted double bond. However, the geometry of the trisubstituted double bond could not be specified in the original report although it was later assigned as *E*.⁶³ The structures of 89 and 90 were identified by spectroscopic methods.⁶² The total synthesis of fuscol, using a bicyclo[2.2.2]octane derivative prepared from D-mannitol as a synthetic precursor, has been described.⁶⁴ This synthesis indicated the absolute configurations of fuscol to be 1R, 2R, 4S. Fuscosides A (91), B (92), C (93), and D (94) are four diterpenoid arabinose glycosides isolated from *E. fusca* collected during an expedition to Martinique and the Tobago Cays and identified on the basis of chemical and spectral studies.⁶³



The spectral data of 92, 93, and 94 could not be used to determine the relative stereochemistry at C-4. Fuscoside A (91) possesses a novel carbon skeleton that has a bicyclic component related to the eremophilane class of

sesquiterpenoids, whereas fuscosides B-D are glycosides possessing fuscol (89) aglycons. Fuscosides A and B (91, 92) are effective topical antiinflammatory agents with potencies equivalent to indomethacin and manoalide, two potent nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs. Fuscoside B (92) selectively inhibits the synthesis of leukotrienes LTB₄ and LTC₄, but not PGE₂, in the mouse peritoneal macrophage. This behavior suggests that 92 is a selective inhibitor of leukotriene synthesis. Samples of *E. fusca* collected in the Florida Keys and at St. Croix Island showed the same chemical compositions found in the animals from the earlier Martinique and Tobago Cays collections.⁶³



D. Eunicea laciniata (Duchassaing and Michelotti)

Two bicyclic diterpenoids of the dolabellane ring system, 7(S),8(S)-epoxy-13-keto-1(S),11(R)-dolabell-3(E),12(18)-diene (95) and 13-keto-1(S),11(R)-dolabell-3(E),7(E),12(18)-triene (96), were isolated from the Caribbean sea whip *Eunicea laciniata*⁶⁵ collected in Belize and in the Bahamas Islands. Their structures were assigned on the basis of chemical and spectral studies.⁶⁶ The facile BF₃-induced transannular cyclization of 95 to produce tricyclic compounds of the dolastane ring system revealed the chemical relationship between these two diterpenoid classes. Palominol is a dolabellane diterpene isolated from *E. laciniata* collected in Puerto Rico that was identified incorrectly as 97 by interpretation of spectral data and chemical evidence.⁶⁷ A subsequent investigation of *E. laciniata* collected at Tobago, produced four additional dolabellane diterpenes (98-101) in addition to palominol.



4582

Their structures were elucidated by combined spectra and chemical methods and in that study the researchers established that the structure of palominol should be revised from 97 to 102.⁶⁸ A brine shrimp assay, which was used as a simple lethality test to screen for biological activity in palominol, produced a 0% death response at an initial concentration of 30 µg/mL after a 24 hour count period. When screened for antimicrobial activity palominol was found to inhibit weakly the growth of Gram negative bacteria.⁶⁷ Palominol also displayed modest cytotoxic activity (IC₅₀ = 10 µg/mL) against the human colon (HCT 116) cell line.⁶⁹ Isopalominol (103) along with dolabellanes 96, 98, and 102 were isolated from a specimen of *E. laciniata* collected from a different location at Puerto Rico. The structure of isopalominol, which also displayed weak cytotoxic activity against HCT 116 cells (IC₅₀ = 30 µg/mL), was defined by spectral and chemical methods.⁶⁹ Five new dolabellane diterpenes, edunone (104), eduenone (105), edudione (106), edunol (107), and isoedunol (108), were isolated from *E. laciniata* collected from *E. laciniata* collected from *E. laciniata* collected near the east coast of Puerto Rico. The structures of 104-108 were established on the basis of spectral evidence. Dolabellane diterpenes 104, 105, 106, and 107 displayed modest cytotoxicity against HeLa cells.⁷⁰ Dolabellanes have been prepared by the intramolecular condensations of α -sulfonyl carbanions with α,β -unsaturated aldehydes⁷¹ and through an oxy-Cope rearrangement route.⁷²



E. Eunicea mammosa (Lamouroux) (Mammillated Eunicea)

Sesquiterpene hydrocarbons make up 0.8% of the dry weight of *Eunicea mammosa*.³ Specimens of *E. mammosa* taken at Bimini, the Bahamas, contained several volatile hydrocarbons, some of which were subsequently identified as (+)- β -elemene (109), (-)- β -selinene (110) and (-)-germacrene-A (111).^{5,73} Specimens collected at Jamaica and the Florida Keys contain (+)- α -muurolene (112) as the principal sesquiterpene hydrocarbon.^{3,74} A direct route to (-)- β -selinene (110) via a site-specific, regioselective, Diels-Alder reaction, has been described.⁷⁵ Eupalmerin acetate (113) has been reported to occur in *E. mammosa* from Puerto Rico and in *Eunicea palmeri* and *Eunicea succinea* collected near Miami, Florida.^{3,5,76,77} Its structure was established by chemical and spectral studies, and its absolute configuration was determined by X-ray anaysis of

crystalline eupalmerin acetate.⁷⁸ The same workers also determined the X-ray structure of the interesting dibromo tetrahydropyran derivative **114** obtained from **113** by reaction with bromine.⁷⁹ Compound **114** resulted from transannular participation of the epoxide oxygen in the reaction at the double bond, and possessed the configurations expected for a concerted process. The complete structural assignment of eupalmerin acetate (**113**) on the basis of extensive 2D-NMR studies, has been reported.⁸⁰ *In vitro* screening data for eupalmerin acetate showed potent cytotoxicity against CHO-K1 cells and antimicrobial activity against *Shigella flexneri* and *Proteus vulgaris* (MIC = 1 µg/mL).⁸⁰ Eupalmerin acetate, like other related cembranolides, displays strong anticiliary action⁸¹⁻⁸⁴ and functions as an uncharged noncompetitive inhibitor that displaces [³H]PCP from its high-affinity binding site.⁸⁵ Cembranolide **113** inhibits with a similar potency the muscle (IC₅₀=6.4 µM) and electric organ (IC₅₀=4.9 µM) acetylcholine receptors (AChR's) expressed in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes.⁸⁵ Euniolide (**115**) has been found in significant amounts in specimens of *E. mammosa* collected off the west coast of Puerto Rico. The structure of this γ -lactonic cembranolide, which showed significant cytotoxicity against CHO-K1 cells, was assigned on the basis of spectral analysis.⁷⁶ The total synthesis of **115**, under the name isolobophytolide, has been reported.^{86,87} Eupalmerin (**116**) is a minor constituent of *E. mammosa* from Puerto Rico.⁸⁸



The structure of this γ -cembranolide, which showed significant cytotoxicity against CHO-K1 cells, was assigned on the basis of spectral analysis.⁸⁸ The structures of six additional cembrane derivatives, eupalmerone (117), pseudoplexauric acid methyl ester (118), (7*E*,11*E*)-(1S,3R,4R)-3,4;15,17-diepoxycembra-7,11-diene (119), (-)eunicenone (120), cembranoid chlorohydrin 121, and diketone 122 (tentative structure), were determined by



means of spectroscopic analyses and chemical methods following their isolation from specimens of *E. mammosa* collected in Desecheo Island near Puerto Rico.⁸⁹

Also isolated from the same organism were four known α -methylene- γ -lactone derivatives, namely, euniolide (115), eupalmerin (116), eupalmerin acetate (113), and succinolide, and one α -methylene- δ -lactone 14deoxycrassin. (-)-Eunicenone (120), a rare cembranoid diterpene having the uncommon 11-cis double bond, was found to be the (-)-antipode of a known cembranoid isolated from a South Pacific soft coral. The structure and stereochemistry of chlorohydrin 121 were established in conjunction with a single crystal X-ray analysis.⁸⁹ In addition to 113 (major), a large collection of *E. mammosa* from a different location near Puerto Rico, contained eighteen new γ -cembranolide diterpenes, which have been named collectively as the uprolides (123-140). The structure and absolute configuration of uprolide-A acetate (123) were determined by X-ray crystallographic and spectral analyses, and the structures of the remaining uprolides were elucidated from spectroscopic data and chemical evidence. Many of the uprolides are toxic *in vitro* to several human tumor cell lines.^{90,91}





F. Eunicea palmeri (Bayer)

(Palmer's Eunicea)

Eunicea palmeri from Miami contains (+)- α -muurolene (112) and (+)- β -copaene (141).³ E. palmeri has also been reported to contain (+)- β -ylangene (142),⁷⁴ although this claim was later noted to be incorrect.⁵ A study on a new route to the total synthesis of (±)- α - and β -copaene and (±)-ylangene has been reported.⁹² The γ cembranolide eupalmerin acetate (113) was isolated from the gorgonian Eunicea palmeri collected near Miami, Florida.⁷⁷ Eupalmerin acetate has been reported to occur also in the Caribbean gorgonians E. succinea and E. mammosa.^{3,5,6,76}



G. Eunicea succinea (Pallas)93

Collections made in the Bahamas (Bimini) yielded the antibacterial 3,13-oxabridge γ -lactone eunicin (143).²⁰ The structure of eunicin was proposed initially on chemical and spectral grounds and confirmed by X-ray crystallographic analysis of the corresponding iodoacetate 144.^{94,95} The total assignment of the ¹³C-NMR spectrum of eunicin by 2D-NMR spectroscopy has been reported.⁹⁶ Collections of specimens from Jamaica yielded the related cembranolide jeunicin, which was unambiguously assigned structure 145 by crystallographic analysis of the p-iodobenzoate derivative 146.⁹⁷ The identities of all the hydrogen and carbon resonances of jeunicin have been established through 2D-NMR techniques.⁹⁸ Both eunicin (143) and jeunicin (145) were found to be cytotoxic against the National Cancer Institute's KB cell line.⁹⁹ Examination of specimens collected in Curaçao led to the discovery of cueunicin (147), which occurs largely as the acetate 148.^{100,101} The structure of cueunicin (147) was proposed on the basis of spectral analyses and chemical degradation and that of cueunicin acetate (148) by X-ray crystallography.¹⁰² A systematic fractionation of the crude extract of specimens collected in Bimini led to the discovery of (13αH, 14βH)-jeunicin (149). The molecular structure and absolute configuration of 149 (also known as 13,14-bis-epijeunicin)⁶ were determined by X-ray crystallography.⁹⁹ This compound displayed *in vitro* cytotoxicity against KB and LE cell lines. The marine cembranolide peunicin (150) was isolated as the major component from the hexane extract of *E. succinea* collected in Panama.¹⁰³ The

molecular structure and absolute configuration were determined from X-ray data.¹⁰⁴ Peunicin (150) is cytotoxic *in vitro* against KB and PS cell lines and, like eunicin (143), jeunicin (145), and eupalmerin acetate (113), shows strong anticiliary action.⁸¹⁻⁸⁴ Epipeunicin (151) is an unstable γ -lactonic cembranolide diterpene isolated from the same specimen of *E. succinea*, and its proposed structure is based on spectral data.^{6,103}



The γ -cembranolide 12,13-bisepieupalmerin (152) was isolated from specimens of *E. succinea* collected in St. Croix, U.S. Virgin Islands, and identified by X-ray methods.¹⁰⁵ 12,13-Bisepieupalmerin possesses the correct stereochemistry to be a biosynthetic precursor for the related cembranolides eunicin (143) and jeunicin (145), which were found to occur with 152 in the same organism. Eunicin (143) and its acetate 153 were obtained from a South Caicos collection.¹⁰⁵ Also from these collections complex mixtures of hydrocarbons in which (+)- β -elemene (109), (-)-germacrene-A (111), (+)- α -muurolene (112), (+)- β -copaene (141), and (+)- β -epibourbonene (154) were identified.



Euniolide (115), 12,13-bisepieupalmerin (152), and eunicin (143) were also found in Puerto Rican *E. succinea* specimens.⁷⁶ During this study 12,13-bisepieupalmerin was successfully converted chemically to eunicin (143) and jeunicin (145) under acidic conditions (SiO₂, P₂O₅) and thus provided evidence to establish 152 as their logical biosynthetic precursor. All three cembranolides 115, 143, and 152 displayed strong *in vitro* cytotoxicity against CHO-K1 cells.⁷⁶ In addition, 12,13-bisepieupalmerin and eunicin were found to be active

pharmacologically on the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (AChR). The researchers concluded that these compounds act as noncompetitive inhibitors of peripheral AChR.¹⁰⁶ Extraction of a freshly collected sample of *E. succinea* from a different location near Puerto Rico yielded 12,13-bisepieupalmerin acetate (155), 12-epieupalmerin acetate (156), and succinolide (157) in addition to euniolide (115), 12,13-bisepieupalmerin (152), eunicin (143), and cueunicin (147). The structures of 155-157 were deduced spectroscopically, and those of 155 and 157 were confirmed by chemical correlations. All three cembranolides exhibited strong *in vitro* antitumor activity against several human tumor cell lines.¹⁰⁷



H. Eunicea tourneforti (Milne Edwards and Haime)

There are no data available with regard to the sesquiterpene hydrocarbon composition of the gorgonian *Eunicea tourneforti*. Asperdiol (71), an antineoplastic agent found in the Caribbean gorgonians *E. tourneforti* and *E. asperula*, has been discussed already.⁵²



I. Other Eunicea spp.

Norasperenals A-D (158-161) are trisnorditerpenoids isolated from an undescribed Caribbean species of *Eunicea* collected in the Florida Keys. The structures of the isomeric norasperenals 158-161 were determined by combined spectral methods. Two previously described cyclic ketals, asperketal A (72) and asperketal B (73), were also isolated from the same animal.¹⁰⁸ The norasperenals appear to be produced by the loss of a C₃ fragment from a precursor closely related to the asperketals. Eunicenones A (162) and B (163), compounds of a mixed biosynthetic origin, were isolated from an undescribed species of the Caribbean gorgonian genus *Eunicea* collected in the Tobago Cays. The structures of these compounds, which are diterpenoid cyclohexanones of a new skeletal class related in part to the linear diterpenoid-substituted quinones and hydroquinones found in various plants and animals, were determined by spectral and chemical methods. The absolute stereochemistries of 162 and 163 were determined by CD methods.¹⁰⁹ Also isolated from an undescribed Caribbean gorgonian of the genus *Eunicea* collected in the Tobago Cays were five cembradiene diterpenoids 164-168 and two known

compounds (169 and 170) that have been previously isolated from Australian soft corals. The structures of these compounds were assigned on the basis of chemical and spectral studies, and the relative stereochemistry of cembradiene 166 was defined by X-ray crystallographic methods.¹¹⁰





Among the sea fans of the West Indian region there is always a noticeable variation in color, size of meshes, flattening of branches, and form of spicules. The extremes of variation may differ from one another to a marked degree. Six species have been documented that can be found along the Bermudas and south Florida to Curaçao.

A. Gorgonia ventalina (Linnaeus)

(Common sea fan)

A liquid C_{15} benzofuran, furoventalene (171), was isolated from the steam volatile material of the purple sea fan, *Gorgonia ventalina*, collected at Bermuda. The structure of 171 was determined by interpretation of spectral data and confirmed by total synthesis.¹¹¹ This nonfarnesyl sesquiterpene could be an artifact produced during the steam distillation of the gorgonian extract. When heated with concentrated sulfuric acid, *G. ventalina* liberates free iodine vapors. The iodine probably arises from the thermal degradation of covalently bonded iodine from 3,5-diiodotyrosine (172).¹¹² Extracts of this gorgonian collected in the Bahamas were reported to contain at least a dozen nonpolar terpenoids.¹¹³ However, no structures were described in that report. Fractions containing these compounds reduced feeding by natural assemblages of tropical fishes by 87%; sclerites reduced feeding by fishes by 95%. In ship-board feeding experiments, artificial diet containing *G. ventalina* crude extracts was consumed 49% less by *Cyphoma gibbosum* (the flamingo tongue snail), an ovulid predatory gastropod that specializes on gorgonians.¹¹³



2.5. Leptogorgia (family Gorgoniidae)

There are five documented species of the genus *Leptogorgia* that occur along parts of the western Atlantic Ocean from the Chesapeake Bay to Brazil, including the Gulf of Mexico. Colonies of *L. setacea* are unbranched or with only one or two long, slender, flexible branches.

A. Leptogorgia setacea (Pallas)

("Spaghetti" coral)

The furanceembranolide 11β , 12β -epoxypukalide (173) was isolated in trace quantities from the gorgonian *Leptogorgia setacea* collected in Mustang Island, Texas. The structure of 173 was determined from detailed ¹H- and ¹³C-NMR analyses and comparison of these spectral data with those of closely related compounds.¹¹⁴



2.6. Muricea (family Plexauridae)

The genus *Muricea* can be found in the Bermudas, southern Florida and the Antilles, and in southern California to Panama. Six species have been documented. Colonies of *M. elongata* are bushy and commonly tall.

A. Muricea elongata (Lamouroux)

(Common Muricea)

Extraction of the gorgonian *Muricea elongata* from an undescribed location in the Caribbean region led to the isolation of the sesquiterpene hydrocarbons (+)- β -bisabolene (174), (-)- α -curcumene (175), and (-)- β -curcumene (176).^{5,115} The identification of these sesquiterpenes was achieved by comparisons with authentic samples. Two stereoselective syntheses of optically active curcumenes have been reported.^{116,117}



2.7. Phyllogorgia (family Gorgoniidae)

Several species and varieties of these leaf-corals have been described, largely because of their extraordinary variation in growth form. There is also a wide range of variation in the spicules. The gorgonian *P. dilatata* is a species endemic to Brazil.

A. Phyllogorgia dilatata (Esper)

A nardosinane sesquiterpene, 11,12-epoxynardosin-1(10)-ene (177), was isolated from the Brazilian gorgonian *Phyllogorgia dilatata*, and its structure has been deduced from chemical evidence and spectral data.¹¹⁸



2.8. Plexaura (family Plexauridae)

There are five documented species belonging to the genus *Plexaura* in the West Indian region. The genus *Plexaura* occurs commonly in the Bermudas, southern Florida and the Gulf of Mexico south to Curaçao. The Indo-Pacific species attributed to this genus by various authors appear not to be congeneric with the West Indian species.¹ Gorgonians belonging to this genus are usually rich in cembrane diterpenes and prostanoids.

A. Plexaura A (spec. nov.)¹¹⁹

Plexaurolone (178) was first discovered from an undescribed gorgonian collected in Puerto Rico that appears to be related to the genus *Plexaura*, and that was found subsequently in the same species collected at Bonaire, Netherlands Antilles. The crystal structure and absolute configuration of the acetate derivative of plexaurolone were determined from three-dimensional X-ray diffraction data.¹²⁰ Plexaurolone (178) may represent the first example of a Caribbean cembranoid belonging to the α -series.⁵ The same species collected at Tobago provided three new cembranoids, dihydroplexaurolone (179) and two dehydroplexaurolones 180 and

181, which also belong to the α -series. These specimens of *Plexaura A* also contained plexaurolone as the main constituent. The structure of 179 was established by X-ray crystallographic studies and those of 180 and 181 were established on the basis of spectral analyses and chemical modifications.¹²¹



B. Plexaura flexuosa (Lamouroux) (Bent Plexaura, sea rod)

The gorgonian *Plexaura flexuosa* from Puerto Rico was found to contain (1E,3E,7E,11E)-(14R)-cembra-1,3,7,11-tetraen-14-ol (182), the (-)-antipode of the potent antitumor promoter (+)-sarcophytol A (183). The bicyclic oxa-bridged 2,5-dihydrofuran-containing cembranoid diterpene (+)-marasol (184) was isolated as a minor constituent from samples of the same gorgonian. Their structures have been established through chemical and spectral studies.¹²² Subsequent investigations by the researchers have shown that (-)-sarcophytol A (182) and (+)-marasol (184) are strongly cytotoxic against CHO-K1 and HeLa cells. A highly stereo- and enantioselective total synthesis of (+)-sarcophytol A (183) has been described, which could in principle be modified to obtain also (-)-sarcophytol A (182).¹²³⁻¹²⁶ The synthesis of (±)-sarcophytol A benzyl ether has also been reported.¹²⁷



C. Plexaura homomalla (Esper)

(Black sea rod)

In 1969, Weinheimer and Spraggins reported the occurrence of relatively large quantities of two prostaglandin derivatives in the gorgonian Plexaura homomalla from coastal waters off Florida.¹²⁸ These compounds, 15-epi-PGA₂ (185) and its diester 186, present in the air dried cortex to the extent of 0.2% and 1.3%, repectively, are epimeric with the potent hormones found in mammalians at the allylic hydroxyl center. They are devoid of the dramatic blood pressure lowering effect in dogs of PGA2 itself. Most of the structure determination work was based on spectral data and chemical modifications, and was performed with the diester 186.¹²⁸⁻¹³⁰ These (15R)-prostaglandins, themselves possessed of no dramatic biological activity, were however, used as starting materials for the preparation of (15S)-prostaglandins such as PGE₂, PGF_{2 α} and other closelyrelated highly active prostaglandins.¹³¹⁻¹³³ Plexaura homomalla collected in other locations throughout the Caribbean region has yielded prostaglandins with the (15S)-configuration [i.e. (15S)-PGA2 (187), its methyl ester 188, and (15S)-PGE2 methyl ester (189)].¹³⁴ Also, both (15R)- and (15S)-prostaglandins may occur in some single specimens of this gorgonian. During the chromatographic purification of (15S)-PGA₂ obtained from P. homomalla, another natural prostaglandin, 5-trans-PGA₂ (190), was detected. Its structure was elucidated on the basis of spectral data and confirmed by chemical transformations.¹³⁵ The isolation and characterization of (15R)- and (15S)-prostaglandins A2 and their esters from P. homomalla collected at Grand Cayman and the Florida Keys, have been described.¹³⁶ Small amounts of derivatives of prostaglandins (15R)-PGE₂ (191) and $PGF_{2\alpha}$ (192) were also reported. P. homomalla forma kükenthali, collected in Puerto Rico, yielded 50% of its weight as the mammalian prostaglandin (15S)-PGA2 methyl ester (188). The freeze-dried gorgonian yielded (15S)-PGA₂ largely as the acetate of the methyl ester.¹³⁷ PGF₂ α -9-O-acetate methyl ester (193) was found as a natural product in extracts of P. homomalla collected in the Bahamas Islands. The structure of this prostaglandin derivative was assigned on the basis of spectral analysis.¹³⁸ Experiments performed underwater at Curaçao have shown that both (15R)-PGA2 (185) and (15S)-PGA2 (187) induce vomiting in fishes, which quickly learned aversion to pellets containing PGA2. Thus, it was speculated that the PGA2 of P. homomalla can serve as an effective defense against most predatory reef fish. These experiments, however, did not consider the role of PGA2 as an allelopathic agent or as an antifoulant.¹³⁹



Later data, however, suggested that the PGA₂ of *P. homomalla* is not used to compete allelopathically or to reduce fouling, but to provide protection from predators.¹⁴⁰ Interestingly, during a re-evaluation of the ichthyodeterrent role of prostaglandins in *P. homomalla*, it was found that the consumption of food strips containing the acetoxy methyl ester of (15R)-PGA₂ did not differ from consumption of control strips when presented to a natural assemblage of Caribbean coral reef fishes. However, treatment with the acetoxy acid, hydroxy methyl ester, and hydroxy acid of (15R)-PGA₂ inhibited consumption of food strips by reef fishes. Although the results of the latter study suggest that the esterified prostaglandins present in *P. homomalla* do not deter fish predators, these compounds may have very different effects on other potential predators of gorgonians, particularly invertebrates.^{141,142} The mechanism of biosynthesis of prostaglandins of the A and E series from *P. homomalla*, which clearly follows a distinct pathway from the mammalian cyclooxygenase/endoperoxide route, has been the subject of intense research.¹⁴³⁻¹⁴⁷ A major discussion of the chemistry and chemical ecology of *Plexaura homomalla* appeared in 1992.⁹

2.9. Plexaurella (family Plexauridae)

About six species of *Plexaurella* have been distinguished in the West Indian region. They occur in the western Atlantic from the Bermudas to Brazil. Gorgonians belonging to this genus are particularly rich in acyclic and cyclic sesquiterpenes.

A. Plexaurella dichotoma (Esper)

(Double-forked Plexaurella)

Plexaurella dichotoma from the Caribbean region has been reported to contain (+)- α -muurolene (112), (+)- β -bisabolene (174), (-)- α -curcumene (175), (+)- α -bisabolene (194), and (+)- β -curcumene (195).^{3,5,74}



B. Plexaurella fusifera (Kunze)

The gorgonian *Plexaurella fusifera* from the Caribbean region contains (+)- α -muurolene (112), (+)- β -bisabolene (174), (-)- α -curcumene (175), (+)- α -bisabolene (194), and (+)- β -curcumene (195).^{3,5}

C. Plexaurella grisea (Kunze)

(Gray Plexaurella)

In addition to (+)- α -muurolene (112), (+)- β -bisabolene (174), (-)- α -curcumene (175), (+)- α -bisabolene (194), and (+)- β -curcumene (195),^{3,5} two acyclic sesquiterpene hydrocarbons, 196 and 197, have been reported from the gorgonian *Plexaurella grisea* collected near South Caicos Island. In addition, (+)-santalene (198), a well-known compound from terrestrial sources, was also isolated. The structures of 196 and 197 were

assigned from their spectral data and chemical evidence.¹⁴⁸ The acyclic sesquiterpene ketone **199** was isolated from a specimen of *P. grisea* collected in Puerto Rico and its structure was established from spectral data.¹⁴⁹



D. Plexaurella nutans (Duchassaing & Michelotti)

Extraction of the gorgonian *Plexaurella nutans* from an undescribed location in the Caribbean led to the isolation of the sesquiterpene hydrocarbons (+)- β -bisabolene (174), (-)- α -curcumene (175), and (-)- β -curcumene (176).^{5,115}



2.10. Pseudoplexaura (family Plexauridae)

The genus *Pseudoplexaura* is extremely common and abundant and can be found distributed along the Bermudas, Florida Keys, Bahamas and Antilles regions. Four species of *Pseudoplexaura* have been documented. This genus is characterized by a complex mixture of sesquiterpene hydrocarbons that have been consistently found in many species from well-separated geographical locations.³

A. Pseudoplexaura crucis (spec. nov.)

Trace quantities of the δ -lactonic cembranolide crassin acetate (200) were found to be responsible for the marginal KB activity of *Pseudoplexaura crucis* collected near St. Thomas, U.S. Virgin Islands. Crassin acetate has also been found in other gorgonians belonging to the genus *Pseudoplexaura* (see below).¹⁵⁰



B. Pseudoplexaura flagellosa (Houttuyn)

P. flagellosa contains (+)- α -muurolene (112), (+)- β -copaene (141), (+)- β -epibourbonene (154), (-)- δ -cadinene (201), (+)- α -copaene (202), (+)- α -cubebene (203), and alloaromadendrene (204).^{3,5} Synthetic studies on alloaromadendrane and aromadendrane-type compounds have been described.¹⁵¹ The cembranolide crassin acetate (200) has also been isolated from *P. flagellosa* collected near Pigeon Key, Florida.¹⁵⁰



C. Pseudoplexaura porosa (Houttuyn)

In addition to (+)-ylangene (142),⁷⁴ Pseudoplexaura porosa (originally referred to as P. crassa) contains the same complex mixture of sesquiterpene hydrocarbons (112, 141, 154, 201, 202, 203, and 204) described above.^{3,5} (+)-Calamenene (205), which could be an artifact, was also isolated during steam distillation of the hydrocarbon fraction of P. porosa.^{5,74,152} The synthesis of (\pm)-cis-calamenene has been reported.¹⁵³ The gorgonian P. porosa was among the first gorgonians to be investigated and,²⁰ after extensive chemical studies, the structure of crassin acetate (200) was elucidated by X-ray analysis of the corresponding p-iodobenzoate ester.^{74,154} It was first isolated by Ciereszko, Sifford, and Weinheimer from specimens of P. porosa collected in Bermuda and Florida.²⁰ Ciereszko later reported that this diterpene lactone was present in very high concentrations in the symbiotic zooxanthellae isolated from this gorgonian.²² The isolation, localization, and biosynthesis of crassin acetate in P. porosa have been studied extensively.^{155,156}



Subsequently, crassin acetate was also isolated from several gorgonians of the genus Pseudoplexaura, namely P. flagellosa, P. wagenaari, and P. crucis.^{150,157} This lactone showed substantial activity in the KB test, an in vitro bioassay against a human carcinoma of the nasopharynx, and against P-388 lymphocytic leukemia.¹⁵⁰ The spectral characteristics of crassin acetate,⁶⁰ its total ¹³C-NMR assignment,¹⁵⁸ and the total synthesis of crassin (206), obtained by saponification of crassin acetate, have been reported.¹⁵⁹⁻¹⁶¹ An intramolecular alkylation of a lithioalkyne with an allylic bromide has produced the 14-membered ring of crassin acetate (200).¹⁶² A nitrile oxide cycloaddition furnished the lactone and the stereocenters at C-1 and C-14. The total synthesis of (\pm) -crassin acetate methyl ether has also been reported.¹⁶³ Crassin acetate (200), which may constitute as much as 1.5-2% of the dry weight of the cortex of the gorgonian P. porosa, functions in the marine ecosystem, along with other related compounds, by decreasing the viability of ciliated larvae of organisms which compete with gorgonians for space.^{164,165} Recently, two additional cytotoxic antitumor diterpenoids of the cembrane class related to crassin acetate, named 14-deoxycrassin (207) and pseudoplexaurol (208), were isolated from a specimen of P. porosa collected in Puerto Rico. Both compounds displayed potent antitumor activity when screened against a small panel of five human tumor cell lines. The structures of 207 and 208 were established from spectral and chemical data.¹⁶⁶ Compound 207 appears to be a stereoisomer of the structure drawn for a minor metabolite isolated from the Indo-Pacific soft coral Sinularia flexibilis known as Uchio's toxin.⁹ The prostanoid preclavulone-A (209) is biosynthesized by P. porosa collected off Key Largo, Florida. The biosynthesis of preclavulone-A from arachidonic acid involves a process that contrasts sharply with the mammalian (endoperoxide) route. Preclavulone-A may be a key intermediate from which other more highly oxygenated, bioactive marine prostanoids are formed.¹⁴³ Subsequent studies revealed that the Caribbean coral species *Plexaura homomalla*, Plexaura nina, Plexaura flexuosa, Pseudopterogorgia americana, Muriceopsis flavida, and Eunicea asperula have all been found to convert arachidonate to 8-R-HPETE (210) and preclavulone-A (209) demonstrating that this route to marine prostanoids is widespread among such corals.¹⁴⁴



D. Pseudoplexaura wagenaari (Stiasny)

Pseudoplexaura wagenaari from Miami, Florida contains crassin acetate (200).¹⁵⁰ Specimens collected elsewhere in the Caribbean contain the following sesquiterpene hydrocarbons: (+)- α -muurolene (112), (+)- β copaene (141), (+)- β -epibourbonene (154), (-)- δ -cadinene (201), (+)- α -copaene (202), (+)- α -cubebene (203), and alloaromadendrene (204).^{3,5} The pregnene glycoside 211 was isolated from *P.wagenaari* collected from Key Biscayne, Florida, and its structure was determined by spectroscopic methods and finally confirmed by single crystal X-ray crystallography.¹⁶⁷



2.11. Pseudopterogorgia (family Gorgoniidae)

Gorgonians of the genus *Pseudopterogorgia* are best characterized as "sea plumes" based upon their large, highly finely branch (plumose) and physically soft forms. *Pseudopterogorgia* species are among the most common of the Caribbean species with over fifteen species documented. Chemical studies of *Pseudopterogorgia* species began in 1968, with investigations of the sesquiterpene hydrocarbons from the most common representative of this genus, *Pseudopterogorgia americana*.

A. Pseudopterogorgia acerosa (Pallas)

(Purple sea plume, Dry sea plume)

Pseudopterolide (212) was isolated by conventional chromatographic methods from the extract of *Pseudopterogorgia acerosa* collected in the Florida Keys. The structure of 212 was determined by X-ray analysis of the cyclic p-bromophenylurethane derivative obtained in two steps from pseudopterolide.¹⁶⁸ Pseudopterolide inhibits overall cell cleavage but does not inhibit nuclear division in the fertilized urchin egg assay. Although pseudopterolide can be dissected symmetrically into two geranyl units in two possible ways (perhaps suggesting a biogenesis involving dimerization) the prevalence of the 14-membered ring cembranoids in marine soft corals suggests a mechanism involving ring contraction.¹⁶⁸



The first successful synthetic approach to a pseudopterane, viz., 213, was reported.¹⁶⁹ A retrosynthetic strategy for the total synthesis of pseudopterolide (212) and allied pseudopteranes has been reported.^{170,171} Several routes to the 2,5-furanocyclic ring system of the pseudopterane family of natural products along with prototype pseudopterane and furanocembrane systems have recently been described.¹⁷²⁻¹⁷⁶ A collection of a Pseudopterogorgia spp. from Belize, whose spicule analyses closely related the animal to the Caribbean sea whip P. acerosa, produces exclusively the sesquiterpene 12-hydroxy-E- γ -bisabolene (214). The structure of this alcohol was based upon spectral analyses and chemical interconversions.¹⁷⁷ Tobagolide (215) is a nitrogenous pseudopterane derivative from a Tobago specimen of P. acerosa. 2D-NMR spectroscopy was used to establish the structure of tobagolide as the dimethylamino derivative 215.¹⁷⁸ Pseudopterolide (212) can be transformed efficiently into tobagolide (215) by reaction with dimethylamine. Sequential treatment of tobagolide with methyl iodide and sodium hydride results in intramolecular S_N ' displacement with reconstruction of pseudopterolide.^{179,180} Two collections of *P. acerosa* from Tobago produced mixtures of acids that were esterified with diazomethane to obtain deoxypseudopterolide (216) and acerosolide (217) in the former collection and tobagolide (215) in the latter collection. The reported structural assignments for the pseudopterane 216 and the cembrane 217 were devoid of relevant stereochemistry and depended heavily on 2D-NMR spectroscopy.¹⁸¹ The relative stereochemistry shown for accrosolide (217) has been tentatively established by total synthesis.^{180,182,183} Notwithstanding, proof of its relative stereochemistry continues to be elusive and still must be considered to be an unresolved issue.¹⁸²



The structure of an additional pseudopterane, diepoxygorgiacerone (218), isolated from the same specimen of P. *acerosa*, was determined by 2D-NMR methods and confirmed by X-ray analysis, which also established its relative stereochemistry. This compound is an unusually stable diepoxyfuran derivative.¹⁸⁴ Six more pseudopteranoids, namely pseudopterolide-methanol adduct (219), gorgiacerone (220), gorgiacerodiol (221), methoxygorgiacerol (222), isogorgiacerodiol (223), and bis(gorgiacerol) amine (224) were also isolated from P. *acerosa* collected around the coast of Tobago and were identified by interpretation of spectral data.¹⁸⁵ The total synthesis of gorgiacerone (220) has been reported.^{170,171,180}



The well-known carotenoid peridinin (225) was isolated from a sample of *P. acerosa* collected on the north coast of Tobago. After preliminary characterization by conventional spectral methods, the unambiguous ¹H- and ¹³C-NMR assignments of peridinin were carried out.¹⁸⁶ The total synthesis of peridinin has been reported.¹⁸⁷⁻¹⁸⁹ Further investigations of the polar extracts of this gorgonian led to the isolation and structure determination of the tetrahydroxysterol **226**. The structure of acerosterol (**226**) was determined on the basis of spectral data.¹⁹⁰ Assays on coral reefs have demonstrated that the crude lipid extract of *P. acerosa* collected at the Grenadine Islands and Belize, deterred natural predators at concentrations below their normal levels in gorgonian tissues. Assays conducted with purified sclerites from *P. acerosa* showed that the sclerites alone also function effectively to reduce predation on otherwise palatable food.^{191,192} Similar results were also obtained with the crude lipid extracts of the Caribbean gorgonian *P. rigida* collected at the same sites.



B. Pseudopterogorgia americana (Gmelin)

(Slimy sea plume)

The sesquiterpene hydrocarbon mixture occurring in the gorgonian *Pseudopterogorgia americana* (1% of its dry weight) collected in shallow waters at Bermuda and the Florida Keys, was found to consist primarily of (+)-9-aristolene (227), (-)-1(10)-aristolene (228), (+)- γ -maaliene (229), and (+)- β -gorgonene (230).^{3,5,193} Extracts of powdered air dried *P. americana* collected off Havana, Cuba, produced, in addition to known β -

epibourbonene (154), calamenene (205), (-)-1(10)-aristolene (228), (+)- γ -maaliene (229), and α -chamigrene (231), a new compound, 1,1-dimethyl-7-isopropylidene-1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8-octahydronaphthalene (232). The latter compound was given the trivial name caridiene. The structure of 232 was elucidated by interpretation of spectroscopic data.¹⁹⁴ Two short syntheses of (±)- α -chamigrene have been reported.^{195,196} Norzooanemonin (233) was isolated from the alcohol extract of *P. americana* (Florida Keys) by ion exchange followed by alumina chromatography. Its structure was deduced from its elemental composition and spectral features and has been confirmed by synthesis.¹⁹⁷



In addition to norzooanemonin, the betaine fraction contained a mixture that appeared from its NMR spectrum to consist of trigonelline (N-methyl nicotinic acid betaine) and possibly homarine (N-methyl α -picolinic acid betaine).¹⁹⁷ The proposed structure for furanogermacrene derivative 234, which was isolated from extracts of *P. americana* (Carrie Bow Cay, Belize) and identified from spectral measurements,¹⁹⁸ has been revised to structure 235.¹⁹⁹ The structures of furanotriene 235, (+)-germacrene-D (236), furanodienes 237 and 238, along with 239, isofuranotriene (240) and elemanolide (241), isolated from *P. americana* and a related species collected in Tobago, were established by spectroscopic methods.¹⁹⁹



C. Pseudopterogorgia bipinnata (Verrill) (Bipinnate sea feather)

The gorgonian *Pseudopterogorgia bipinnata*, a widely distributed member of the genus *Pseudopterogorgia*, produces a large variety of cembrene derivatives somewhat dependent upon collection site. The characteristic of *Pseudopterogorgia* cembrenes is their rather high levels of oxygenation. Two cembrene derivatives, the bipinnatolides **242** and **243**, were found to have antiinflammatory activity with potency equivalent to that of indomethacin. Their structures were established by spectroscopic, X-ray, and chemical methods.²⁰⁰ Reportedly, over fifteen cembrane derivatives have been isolated from *P. bipinnata* but neither their structures nor the spectral data for **242** and **243**, appear to have been reported.



In 1989, four new cytotoxic cembranoids, denoted as bipinnatins A-D (244-247) were reported from P. bipinnata collected off Jamaica Cay, Acklins Islands, Bahamas.²⁰¹ Their structures were determined through a combination of spectroscopic and X-ray crystallographic methods. Bipinnatins A (244), B (245) and D (247) are active in vitro against P388 murine tumor cell lines with IC50's of 0.9, 3.2 and 1.5 µg/mL, respectively. Bipinnatin C (246), which lacks the α , β -unsaturated carbonyl functionality, is much less active, with an IC₅₀ of 46.6 µg/mL.²⁰¹ Curiously, cembranes 244, 245, and 246, along with related derivatives bipinnatin E (248) and bipinnatin F (249), all lophotoxin (250) analogs from a Pseudopterogorgia sp., had been reported in 1985 by the Fenical group but their structures were not proposed nor their physical and chemical data reported.²⁰² They found then that one of these analogs, 245, was equipotent as lophotoxin (250) for inhibition of $[125]-\alpha$ -toxin binding to intact cells and, notably, also blocked α -toxin binding to detergent-extracted receptor. Furthermore, 245 inhibited [125I]-a-toxin binding to receptor-rich membrane fragments prepared from Torpedo electric organ, a preparation in which lophotoxin was inactive. Structure-activity relationships exhibited by these lophotoxin congeners suggest mechanisms for covalent binding to the receptor by way of a Michael addition or by Schiff base formation.^{202,203} These lophotoxins are also unique in that they irreversibly inhibit nicotinic acetylcholine receptors by forming a covalent bond with a tyrosine residue at position 190 in the α -subunit of the receptor.^{204,205,206} The bimolecular reaction constants for the interaction of the bipinnatins with the nicotinic receptor decreased in the order bipinnatin B > bipinnatin A > bipinnatin C for the acetylcholine-binding sites.²⁰⁴Although additional lophotoxin analogs have been reported [i.e. bipinnatins G (251), H (252), and I (253), as well as bipinnatolide-B (254)], their structures have not been proposed nor their physical and chemical data reported. Bipinnatin E and F (along with bipinnatins A, B, and C) were isolated from P. bipinnata collected in the Bahamas and bipinnatin G, H, and I were isolated from an unidentified species of Pseudopterogorgia collected in

the Bahamas.²⁰³ A concise synthesis of the furan-containing macrocyclic (cembranoid) ring system found in lophotoxin (**250**) and other members of this family of irreversible nicotinic receptor antagonists, has been described.²⁰⁷



D. Pseudopterogorgia elisabethae (spec. nov.)

The Caribbean sea whip *Pseudopterogorgia elisabethae* collected in the central Bahamas Islands, was found to contain the pseudopterosins A-D (255-258), a new class of natural products which can be characterized as diterpene-pentose-glycosides. The pseudopterosins possess antiinflammatory and analgesic properties that exceed the potencies of existing drugs such as indomethacin. An X-ray-crystallographic study, together with degradation to obtain D-xylose, gave the structure of pseudopterosin C (257), to which pseudopterosins A (255), B (256), and D (258) were related by chemical interconversion.^{208,209}



Pseudopterosin A (255) inhibits cell division in fertilized sea-urchin eggs with an IC₅₀ of 25 μ M.²¹⁰ (-)-Pseudopterosin A has been synthesized from (-)-limonene,²¹¹ from (1S,2R,5S)-(+)-menthol,²¹² and from (S)citronellal.²¹³ The *seco*-pseudopterosins A-D (259-262) are potent antiinflammatory and analgesic compounds related to pseudopterosin A (255) by bond cleavage at the C1-C12 positions; they have been isolated from a Caribbean sea whip of the genus *Pseudopterogorgia* collected in the Florida Keys.²¹⁴ These compounds are arabinose glycosides possessing aglycones of the serrulatane class of diterpenoids encountered in composite plants of the genus *Eremophila*. The structures of the *seco*-pseudopterosins were suggested on the basis of comprehensive spectral analyses and upon chemical transformations. The selective reduction of serrulatenol, a diterpene isolated from *Eremophila rotundifolia*, as a route to compounds related to the *seco*-pseudopterosins but with different stereochemistry, has been reported.²¹⁵ An undescribed *Pseudopterogorgia* species from the Caribbean Sea (Bahamas Islands) was found to contain three additional pseudopterosins **263-265** and one new *seco*-pseudopterosin **266**, which were described on the basis of their NMR properties and chemical interconversions.²¹⁶



Eight new diterpene glycosides, pseudopterosins E-L (267-274), and the methylated aglycone of pseudopterosin E 275, were isolated, together with pseudopterosins A-D, from two collections of *P. elisabethae*. A Bermudian collection contained pseudopterosins E-J (267-272) while K (273) and L (274) were obtained from a Bahamas collection.²¹⁷



The structure of pseudopterosin F (268) was determined by X-ray analysis, and the remaining compounds were identified by spectroscopic methods.²¹⁷ Pseudopterosin E (267) has superior antiinflammatory properties to those of other compounds in this series, is less toxic, and appears to act by a novel mechanism. Two enantiospecific syntheses of pseudopterosin E from (1S,2R,5S)-(+)-menthol²¹² and from (S)-citronellal²¹³ have been outlined. The aglycone of pseudopterosin E (267) has been synthesized from 5-methoxytetralone.²¹⁸ The aglycones 276 and 277 of the pseudopterosins and *seco*-pseudopterosins have been synthesized in a stereoselective manner.^{219,220}



E. Pseudopterogorgia kallos (Bielschowsky)

Four new representatives of the pseudopterane skeleton class, namely kallolide A (278), kallolide A acetate (279), kallolide B (280), and kallolide C (281), were isolated from the gorgonian *Pseudopterogorgia kallos* collected in the Bahamas Islands.²²¹ The structure of kallolide A acetate (279) was provided by singlecrystal X-ray diffraction analysis, and the remaining kallolide structures were established on the basis of spectral analyses and chemical interconversions. The major metabolite, kallolide A (278), is a potent inhibitor of phorbol ester induced inflammation in the mouse ear assay at concentrations and with efficacies equivalent to those of indomethacin.²²¹ A possible precursor of 278 has been prepared via [2,3] Wittig ring contraction of a macrocyclic furan diether.²²²



4604

F. Pseudopterogorgia rigida (Bielschowsky)

The gorgonian *Pseudopterogorgia rigida* can be easily distinguished from the more abundant *P. americana* because it is non-slimy and sparsely branched. The characteristic sesquiterpene components of *P. rigida* are the α , β , and γ -bisabolenes and (-)- α -curcumene (175).²²³ Three derivatives of the aromatic sesquiterpene α -curcumene, (-)-curcuphenol (282), (-)-curcuquinone (283), and (-)-curcuhydroquinone (284), are, collectively, responsible for the antibiotic properties of *P. rigida*. The structures of these antibacterial metabolites were elucidated by spectral analysis and chemical interconversions.²²³ The syntheses of 282-284 have been reported.^{224,225} Assays on coral reefs have demonstrated that the crude lipid extract of *P. rigida* deters natural predators.^{191,192} A hydrocarbon mixture consisting mainly of curcumene and the monoacetate of 284, which are minor components of *P. rigida*, did not deter consumers significantly. Curcuhydroquinone (284) and curcuquinone (283), which exist in higher concentration at the edges of the colony, a region more susceptible to predation, had significant deterrent effects.¹⁹¹



2.12. Pterogorgia (family Gorgoniidae)

The three species documented as belonging to this genus occur along the Bermudas, southern Florida and the Keys, and the Greater Antilles south to Curaçao. The branches of *P. citrina* are flattened, and the colony is low and sparsely branched. The colonies of *P. anceps*, however, are bushy and more profusely branched, and larger. Sea whips of this genus are usually rich in polymethylene butenolides. On the other hand, they appear to have an insignificant hydrocarbon content.⁷⁴

A. Pterogorgia (Xiphigorgia) anceps (Pallas)

(Angular sea whip)

The major component from the pentane extracts of *Pterogorgia anceps* collected in Bimini, Bahamas, was identified as ancepsenolide (**285**).²⁰ The structure of this crystalline bisbutenolide was elucidated by interpretation of spectroscopic data and by chemical degradation.²²⁶ Three total syntheses for ancepsenolide have been reported.²²⁷⁻²²⁹ The latest synthesis, which proceeded in 31% overall yield in seven steps, established the absolute stereochemistry of ancepsenolide as 5S, 5'S.²²⁹ Another dilactone, hydroxyancepsenolide (**286**), was later isolated from this same organism and its structure was identified by spectroscopic and chemical methods.²³⁰ Field and laboratory experiments have demonstrated the feeding-deterrent properties of lipid-soluble extracts of the octocoral *P. anceps*. Bioassay-directed fractionation of these extracts revealed that the deterrent property was restricted to an ancepsenolide-containing fraction.²³¹ Two additional acetogenin class compounds from two collections of *P. anceps*, one near the reefs surrounding the Bahama Island of San Salvador and a second from

Belizian waters, have been reported. The structures of **287** and **288**, however, have not been elucidated nor their spectroscopic data reported.²³¹ Laboratory assays of purified metabolites isolated from *P. anceps* revealed a substancial feeding-inhibitory effect, which was restricted to the ancepsenolide diacetoxy derivative **288**.²³¹



B. Pterogorgia citrina (Esper)

(Yellow sea whip)

Previous investigations with *Pterogorgia citrina* had indicated the complete absence of lactones **285**, **286** and **296** in this gorgonian.¹⁵⁷ However, a recent investigation of *P. citrina* collected in Puerto Rico, revealed seven new polymethylene butenolides along with ancepsenolide (**285**). The structures of ancepsenolide acetate (**289**), hydroxyancepsenolide acetate (**290**), homoancepsenolide (**291**), homoancepsenolide acetate (**292**), hydroxyhomoancepsenolide acetate (**293**), 13,13'-dehydrohomoancepsenolide (**294**), and 13,14-dehydrohomoancepsenolide acetate (**295**), were elucidated on the basis of spectroscopic data and were confirmed upon chemical conversion to either ancepsenolide or to its homolog, homoancepsenolide. These butenolides were not active against *Escherichia coli* or *Staphylococcus aureus*, nor did they show cytotoxicity against a human colon tumor cell line (HCT 116).²³²



C. Pterogorgia guadalupensis (Duchassaing & Michelin)

(Flat sea whip)

Ancepsenolide (285), along with a crystalline lactone, 2-(13-carboxy-14,15-diacetoxyhexadecanyl)-2penten-4-olide (296), was isolated from the gorgonian *Pterogorgia guadalupensis* collected in Jamaica.^{233,234} The structure of 296, which has been given the trivial name guadalupensic acid diacetate,¹⁵⁷ was proposed on the basis of spectroscopic data and conversion to ancepsenolide. Lactone 296 exhibited mild antibiotic activity against *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Mycobacterium smegmatis*.



3. CONCLUDING REMARKS

The gorgonian fauna of the tropical and sub-tropical parts of the eastern American coasts, including Bermuda, the Gulf of Mexico, the Caribbean and the coasts of the West Indies, is very uniform, although not all the species (about 195 in number and including representatives of most of the principal families of the group) range throughout its whole extent. The Greater Antilles (Cuba, Hispaniola, Puerto Rico and Jamaica) lying not far from the center of the region, are within the area where the greatest variety of species occurs. Although up to the present time these islands are credited with about 53 species¹, a little less than one third of those of the entire region, yet it is probable that future collecting will eventually demonstrate that a large majority of the other West Indian and Atlantic gorgonians occur also along their shores.

The unprecedented structures obtained from the approximately 20% of West Indian gorgonians studied thus far constitute ample evidence that these animals are an important source of new classes of bioactive metabolites. These marine invertebrates are responsible for the production of over twenty different skeletal classes of terpenes with unique substitution patterns and functionalities. An example of both diversity and antipodal nature of West Indian gorgonian sesqui- and diterpenoid metabolites are those isolated from Eunicea and Plexaura octocorals. They are also the source of prostaglandins, sterols, carotenoids, and intriguing metabolites of mixed biogenesis. A chemical class distribution of the gorgonian natural products compiled in this Report, shows some interesting trends. The principal terpenoids elaborated by West Indian gorgonians are diterpenes and sesquiterpenes. Diterpenoids as a single class, represent the largest percentage of natural products isolated from these animals accounting for 73.5% of the approximately 290 metabolites reported from 1958 to December 1994. In general, gorgonians from this region appear to be quite consistent in that near 89% of their metabolites are terpenoid and only 1.4% and 5.2%, respectively, contain nitrogen or chlorine. Figure 1 shows a graphical breakdown by chemical class of the total number of metabolites isolated during this thirty-seven year period. The diterpenoids, the largest division, are in turn further analyzed and the distribution by skeleton classes of compounds in this group is shown in Figure 2. These figures profile the current interest in the field and demonstrate some pertinent differences between the secondary metabolism of West Indian gorgonians. For instance, the traditional clear dominance of cembranoid metabolites has been reduced significantly during the late

1980's and early 1990's with the discoveries of numerous diterpenoids of the asbestinane and briarane classes. They now represent, respectively, the second and third most frequently found types of diterpenoids in gorgonians from this region.



Distribution of West Indian Gorgonian Secondary Metabolites by Chemical Class (from 1958-1994).

Figure 1. Excluding most sterols, carotenoids, phospholipids and biopolymers, a total of approximately 290 metabolites were isolated from West Indian gorgonians during the thirty-seven year period comprised between 1958 and December 1994.

A number of these compounds have offered special opportunities for advancing basic science and laying a foundation for new research. For instance, determining the natural functions of these secondary metabolites is currently an issue of more broad interest. Most marine scientists are now convinced about the defensive roles of these compounds and many suspect that they may have contributed to the evolutionary success of the producing organisms (the ecological roles of the majority of these compounds, however, have yet to be clearly defined). Their interest, coupled with the demonstration of potent feeding deterrence, has added a new dimension to

gorgonian biology. Moreover, metabolites isolated from West Indian gorgonians are frequently the subjects of biochemical and biosynthetic investigations. Some of these compounds have already found application as probes for new mechanisms of action, and a selected few may soon be found under development as pharmaceutical agents (i.e. the pseudopterosins are currently in clinical evaluation for topical skin diseases and fuscosides A (91) and B (92) are of possible interest. At this time, however, there are no other compounds isolated from West Indian gorgonians in preclinical study or in clinical evaluation).²³⁵

The majority of the species of gorgonians listed by Bayer (about 80%)¹ are not easily available as chemical targets, since they are either extremely rare or occur very deep. As a result, the emphasis of those already involved in the isolation of new compounds and those who may choose to enter this field, should inevitably move to the study of gorgonians that are rare or difficult to collect. The emphasis on new directions is well justified for it is becoming increasingly difficult to find new compounds from those specimens that are too obvious or easily collected using SCUBA. Notwithstanding, the recent literature provides confidence that many gorgonian species from the West Indian region will continue to yield fascinating and previously undescribed secondary metabolites with potent pharmacological activity. One can comfortably predict not only that the natural products isolated from these marine invertebrates will provide a rich source of biologically active compounds of medicinal importance but, even more importantly, that they will provide models on which to base extensive synthetic programs leading to still more efficacious pharmaceuticals.





4. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Our research on Caribbean gorgonian octocorals at the University of Puerto Rico has been supported in part by the National Science Foundation EPSCoR Program (Grant No. R118610677), the NIH-MBRS Program (Grant No. S06RR08102-17), the NSF-MRCE Program (Grant No. R11-8802961), and the University of Puerto Rico FIPI Program. The author acknowledges Miss Janet Figueroa and Mr. José J. Morales for assistance during library searches and Drs. F.J. Schmitz, L.S. Ciereszko, C.W.J. Chang, W.F. Tinto, J.H. Cardellina II, W. Fenical and A.J. Weinheimer who kindly provided copies of relevant articles. Thanks to Dr. W. Fenical, Dr. F.J. Schmitz, and Dr. L.S. Ciereszko for their comments about this manuscript.

5. REFERENCES AND NOTES

- Bayer, F.M. "The Shallow-Water Octocorallia of the West Indian Region", Martinus Nijhoff, The Hague, 1961.
- Ciereszko, L.S. In "Comparative Biochemistry of Nitrogen Metabolism"; Campbell, J.W., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 1970; pp 57-65.
- Ciereszko, L.S.; Karns, T.K.B. In "Biology and Geology of Coral Reef"; Jones, O.A.; Endean, R., Eds.; Academic Press: New York, 1973; pp 183-203.
- Fenical, W. In "Marine Natural Products Chemistry, Chemical and Biological Perspectives"; Scheuer, P.J., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 1978; Vol II, pp 173-245.
- Tursch, B.; Braekman, J.C.; Daloze, D.; Kaisin, M. In "Marine Natural Products Chemistry, Chemical and Biological Perspectives"; Scheuer, P.J., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 1978; Vol II, pp 247-296.
- 6. Weinheimer, A.J.; Chang, C.W.J.; Matson, J.A. Fortschr. Chem. Org. Naturst. 1979, 36, 285-387.
- Faulkner, D.J. Nat. Prod. Rep. 1993, 10, 497-539; 1992, 9, 323-364; 1991, 8, 97-147; 1990, 7, 269-309; 1988, 5, 613-663; 1987, 4, 539-576; 1986, 3, 1-33; 1984, 1, 551-598; 1984, 1, 251-280.
- 8. Sammarco, P.W.; Coll, J.C. In "Bioorganic Marine Chemistry"; Scheuer, P.J., Ed.; Springer-Verlag: Berlin Heidelberg, **1988**; pp 87-116.
- 9. Coll, J.C. Chem. Rev. 1992, 92, 613-631.
- 10. Burkholder, P.R.; Burkholder, L.M. Science, 1958, 127, 1174-1175.
- Goad, L.J. In "Marine Natural Products Chemistry, Chemical and Biological Perspectives"; Scheuer, P.J., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 1978; Vol II, pp 75-172.
- 12. Kerr, R.G.; Baker, B.J. Nat. Prod. Rep. 1991, 8, 465-497.
- Liaaen-Jensen, S. In "Marine Natural Products Chemistry, Chemical and Biological Perspectives"; Scheuer, P.J., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 1978; Vol II, pp 1-73.
- 14. D'Auria, M.V.; Minale, L.; Riccio, R. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 1839-1895.
- Joseph, J.D. In "Marine Biogenic Lipids, Fats, and Oils"; Ackman, R.G., Ed.; CRC Press Inc.: Boca Ratón, Florida, 1989; Vol II, pp 70-75.
- Weinheimer, A.J. In "Food-Drugs from the Sea, Proceedings 1972"; Worthen, L.R., Ed.; Marine Technology Society: Washington, D.C., 1973; pp 359-366.

- Weinheimer, A.J.; Karns, T.K.B. In "Food-Drugs from the Sea, Proceedings 1974"; Webber, H.H.;
- Ruggieri, G.D., Eds.; Marine Technology Society: Washington, D.C., 1976; pp 491-496.
- 18. Kaul, P.N.; Kulkarni, S.K.; Weinheimer, A.J.; Schmitz, F.J.; Karns, T.K.B. Lloydia, 1977, 40, 253-268.
- Weinheimer, A.J.; Matson, J.A.; Karns, T.K.B.; Hossain, M.B.; Van der Helm, D. In "Drugs & Food from the Sea Myth or Reality"; Kaul, P.N.; Sindermann, C.J., Eds.; University of Oklahoma: Norman, 1978, pp 117-121.
- 20. Ciereszko, L.S.; Sifford, D.H.; Weinheimer, A.J. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 1960, 90, 917-919.
- 21. Ciereszko, L.S.; Odense, P.H.; Schmidt, R.W. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 1960, 90, 920-922.
- 22. Ciereszko, L.S. Trans. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 1962, 24, 502-503.

17.

- Stierle, D.B.; Carté, B.; Faulkner, D.J.; Tagle, B.; Clardy, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 5088-5092.
- 24. Selover, S.J.; Crews, P.; Tagle, B.; Clardy, J. J. Org. Chem. 1981, 46, 964-970.
- 25. Morales, J.J.; Lorenzo, D.; Rodríguez, A.D. J. Nat. Prod. 1991, 54, 1368-1382.
- 26. Rodríguez, A.D. Magn. Reson. Chem. 1992, 30, 977-986.
- 27. Tang, X.; Li, Y.J.; Morales, J.J.; Rodríguez, A.D. J. Cryst. Spect. Res. 1993, 23, 641-644.
- 28. Rodríguez, A.D.; Cóbar, O.M. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 319-328.
- 29. Rodríguez, A.D.; Cóbar, O.M.; Martínez, N. J. Nat. Prod. 1994, 57, 1638-1655.
- 30. Crews, P.; Klein, T.E.; Rick Hogue, E.; Myers, B.L. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 811-815.
- 31. Rodríguez, A.D.; Cóbar, O.M.; Martínez, N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 5793-5796.
- Dookran, R.; Maharaj, D.; Mootoo, B.S.; Ramsewak, R.; McLean, S.; Reynolds, W.F.; Tinto, W.F. Tetrahedron 1994, 50, 1983-1992.
- 33. Burks, J.E.; Van der Helm, D.; Chang, C.Y.; Ciereszko, L.S. Acta Cryst. 1977, B33, 704-709.
- Maharaj, D.; Mootoo, B.S.; Lough, A.J.; McLean, S.; Reynolds, W. F.; Tinto, W.F. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 7761-7764.
- 35. Coval, S.J.; Cross, S.; Bernardinelli, G.; Jefford, C.W. J. Nat. Prod. 1988, 51, 981-984.
- Harvell, C.D.; Fenical, W.; Roussis, V.; Ruesink, J.L.; Griggs, C.C.; Greene, C.H. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 1993, 93, 165-173.
- 37. Rodríguez, A.D; Cóbar, O.M. Tetrahedron 1995, submitted.
- 38. Grode, S.H.; James, T.R.; Cardellina, J.H., II Tetrahedron Lett. 1983, 24, 691-694.
- 39. Grode, S.H.; James, T.R., Jr.; Cardellina, J.H., II; Onan, K.D. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 5203-5207.
- 40. Cardellina, J.H., II; James, T.R., Jr.; Chen, M.H.M.; Clardy, J. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 3398-3399.
- 41. Cardellina, J.H., II Pure & Appl. Chem. 1986, 58, 365-374.
- Cardellina, J.H., II In "Biologically Active Natural Products: Potential Use in Agriculture"; Cutler, H.G., Ed.; ACS Symposium Series 380: Washington, D.C., 1988; pp 305-315.
- Cardellina, J.H., II; Raub, M.F.; VanWagenen, B.C. In "Allelochemicals: Role in Agriculture and Forestry"; Waller, G.R., Ed.; ACS Symposium Series 330: Washington, D.C., 1987; pp 562-571.
- Cardellina, J.H., II; Hendrickson, R.L.; Manfredi, K.P.; Strobel, S.A.; Clardy, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 727-730.

- 45. Brehm, M.; Dauben, W.G.; Köhler, P.; Lichtenthaler, F.W. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1987, 26, 1271-1273.
- Pordesimo, E.O.; Schmitz, F.J.; Ciereszko, L.S.; Hossain, M.B.; Van der Helm, D. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 2344-2357.
- 47. Look, S.A.; Fenical, W.; Van Engen, D.; Clardy, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 5026-5027.
- Dookran, R.; Maharaj, D.; Mootoo, B.S.; Ramsewak, R.; McLean, S.; Reynolds, W.F.; Tinto, W.F. J. Nat. Prod. 1993, 56, 1051-1056.
- 49. Pathirana, C.; Fenical, W.; Corcoran, E.; Clardy, J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 3371-3372.
- 50. Huang, H.; Forsyth, C.J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 7889-7890.
- 51. Fenical, W.; Pawlik, J.R. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 1991, 75, 1-8.
- 52. Weinheimer, A.J.; Matson, J.A.; Van der Helm, D.; Poling, M. Tetrahedron Lett. 1977, 1295-1298.
- 53. Martin, G.E.; Matson, J.A.; Weinheimer, A.J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 2195-2198.
- 54. Still, W.C.; Mobilio, D. J. Org. Chem. 1983, 48, 4785-4786.
- 55. Kato, T; Aoki, M.; Uyehara, T. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 1803-1810.
- 56. Tius, M.A.; Fauq, A.H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 1035-1039.
- a) Marshall, J.A.; Cleary, D.G. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 858-863 b) Marshall, J.A.; Jenson, T.M.; DeHoff, B.S. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 3860-3866.
- 58. Shin, J.; Fenical, W. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 3271-3276.
- 59. Xinhua, B.; Van der Helm, D.; Shin, J.; Fenical, W. Acta Cryst. 1992, C48, 891-894.
- 60. Look, S.A.; Fenical, W.; Qi-tai, Z.; Clardy, J. J. Org. Chem. 1984, 49, 1417-1423.
- 61. Shin, J.; Fenical, W. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 1227-1233.
- 62. Gopichand, Y.; Schmitz, F.J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1978, 3641-3644.
- 63. Shin, J.; Fenical, W. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 3153-3158.
- 64. Iwashima, M.; Nagaoka, H.; Kobayashi, K.; Yamada, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1992, 33, 81-82.
- 65. The true source of the dolabellane diterpenoids in reference 66 is not *E. calyculata* but *E. laciniata*. This correction has been noted in reference 68. The same correction applies also to reference 67.
- 66. Look, S.A.; Fenical, W. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 4129-4134.
- 67. Cáceres, J.; Rivera, M.E.; Rodríguez, A.D. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 341-348.
- 68. Shin, J.; Fenical, W. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 3392-3398.
- 69. Rodríguez, A.D.; Acosta, A.L.; Dhasmana, H. J. Nat. Prod. 1993, 56, 1843-1849.
- 70. Rodríguez, A.D.; González, E.; González, C. J. Nat. Prod. 1995, 58, in press.
- 71. Williams, D.R.; Coleman, P.J.; Nevill, C.R.; Robinson, L.A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 7895-7898.
- 72. Mehta, G.; Karra, S.R.; Krishnamurthy, N. Tetrahedron Lett. 1994, 35, 2761-2762.
- 73. Weinheimer, A.J.; Youngblood, W.W.; Washecheck, P.H.; Karns, T.K.B.; Ciereszko, L.S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1970, 497-500.
- Weinheimer, A.J.; Schmitz, F.J.; Ciereszko, L.S. In "Drugs from the Sea. Trans. Symp."; Freudenthal, H.D., Ed.; Marine Technology Society: Washington, D.C., 1968; pp 135-140.
- 75. Harirchian, B.; Bauld, N.L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 1826-1828.
- 76. Morales, J.J.; Espina, J.R.; Rodríguez, A.D. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 5889-5894.
- 77. Rehm, S.J. Ph.D. Thesis, University of Oklahoma, Norman, 1971.

- 78. Ealick, S.E.; Van der Helm, D.; Weinheimer, A.J. Acta Cryst. 1975, B31, 1618-1626.
- 79. Van der Helm, D.; Ealick, S.E.; Weinheimer, A.J. Cryst. Struct. Comm. 1974, 3, 167-171.
- 80. Fontán, L.A.; Yoshida, W.Y.; Rodríguez, A.D. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 4956-4960.
- 81. Perkins, D.L.; Ciereszko, L.S. J. Protozool. Suppl. 1970, 17, 20.
- Hadfield, M.G.; Ciereszko, L.S. In "Drugs & Food from the Sea Myth or Reality"; Kaul, P.N.; Sindermann, C.J., Eds.; University of Oklahoma: Norman, 1978, pp 145-150.
- 83. Lee, W.Y.; Macko, S.A.; Ciereszko, L.S. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 1981, 54, 91-96.
- 84. Ciereszko, L.S.; Guillard, R.R.L. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 1989, 127, 205-210.
- Eterovic', V.A.; Li, L.; Ferchmin, P.A.; Lee, Y.H.; Hann, R.M.; Rodríguez, A.D.; McNamee, M.G. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 1993, 13, 111-121.
- 86. Marshall, J.A.; Karas, L.J.; Coghlan, M.J. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 699-701.
- 87. Marshall, J.A.; Andrews, R.C.; Lebioda, L. J. Org. Chem. 1987, 52, 2378-2388.
- 88. Fontán, L.A.; Rodríguez, A.D. J. Nat. Prod. 1991, 54, 298-301.
- 89. Rodríguez, A.D.; Li, Y.; Dhasmana, H.; Barnes, C.L. J. Nat. Prod. 1993, 56, 1101-1113.
- 90. Rodríguez, A.D.; Piña, I.C.; Soto, J.J.; Rojas, D.R.; Barnes, C.L. Can. J. Chem. 1995, 58, in press.
- 91. Rodríguez, A.D.; Soto, J.J.; Piña, I.C. J. Nat. Prod. 1995, submitted.
- 92. Archer, D.A.; Bromidge, S.M.; Sammes, P.G. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1988, 3223-3228.
- 93. Most of the cembranolides listed here have actually been attributed to *E. mammosa* or both *E. mammosa* and *E. succinea*. Clearly, these two species of *Eunicea* are taxonomically complex and thus easily confused with one another. After multiple collections near Puerto Rico, we have found that the presence of 12,13-bisepieupalmerin (152) [or that of its congeners eunicin (143) and jeunicin (145), all of which possess the (12R,13S) configuration] constitutes a reliable chemotaxonomic tool to identify specimens of *E. succinea*. Likewise, the presence of eupalmerin acetate (113) [or eupalmerin (116), each having the (12S,13R) configuration] serves equally well to identify specimens of *E. mammosa*. Since compounds 113 and 152 have never been found to occur within the same organism, this method may constitute a simple and reliable chemotaxonomic test.
- 94. Weinheimer, A.J.; Middlebrook, R.E.; Bledsoe, J.O., Jr.; Marsico, W.E.; Karns, T.K.B. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1968, 384-385.
- 95. Hossain, M.B.; Nicholas, A.F.; Van der Helm, D. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1968, 385-386.
- Gampe, R.T., Jr.; Alam, M.; Weinheimer, A.J.; Martin, G.E.; Matson, J.A.; Willcott, M.R., III; Inners, R.R.; Hurd, R.E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 1823-1826.
- Van der Helm, D.; Enwall, E.L.; Weinheimer, A.J.; Karns, T.K.B.; Ciereszko, L.S. Acta Cryst. 1976, B32, 1558-1560.
- Sanduja, R.; Linz, G.S.; Alam, M.; Weinheimer, A.J.; Martin, G.E.; Ezell, E.L. J. Heterocyclic Chem. 1986, 23, 529-535.
- 99. Weinheimer, A.J.; Matson, J.A.; Poling, M.; Van der Helm, D. Acta Cryst. 1982, B38, 580-583.
- 100. Gross, R.A. Ph.D. Thesis, University of Oklahoma, Norman, 1974.
- 101. Ciereszko, L.S. Marine Research in Indonesia 1977, 113-118.
- 102. Gupta, P.K.S.; Hossain, M.B.; Van der Helm, D. Acta Cryst. 1986, C42, 434-436.
- 103. Chang, C.Y. Ph.D. Thesis, University of Oklahoma, Norman, 1977.

- 104. Chang, C.Y.; Ciereszko, L.S.; Hossain, M.B.; Van der Helm, D. Acta Cryst. 1980, B36, 731-733.
- Gopichand, Y.; Ciereszko, L.S.; Schmitz, F.J.; Switzner, D.; Rahman, A.; Hossain, M.B.; Van der Helm, D. J. Nat. Prod. 1984, 47, 607-614.
- Eterovic', V.A.; Hann, R.M.; Ferchmin, P.A.; Rodríguez, A.D.; Li, L.; Lee, Y.H.; McNamee, M.G. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 1993, 13, 99-110.
- 107. Rodríguez, A.D.; Dhasmana, H. J. Nat. Prod. 1993, 56, 564-570.
- 108. Shin, J.; Fenical, W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 6821-6824.
- 109. Shin, J.; Fenical, W. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 9277-9284.
- 110. Shin, J.; Fenical, W.; Stout, T.J.; Clardy, J. Tetrahedron 1993, 49, 515-524.
- 111. Weinheimer, A.J.; Washecheck, P.H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1969, 3315-3318.
- 112. Ciereszko, L.S.; Chang, C.W.J. J. Chem. Ed. 1978, 55, 744.
- 113. Van Alstyne, K.L.; Paul, V.J. Coral Reefs 1992, 11, 155-159.
- 114. Ksebati, M.B.; Ciereszko, L.S.; Schmitz, F.J. J. Nat. Prod. 1984, 47, 1009-1012.
- 115. Jeffs, P.W.; Lytle, L.T. Lloydia 1974, 37, 315-317.
- 116. Asaoka, M.; Shima, K.; Fujii, N.; Takei, H. Tetrahedron 1988, 44, 4757-4766.
- 117. Wang, Z.; Cheng, Z. Youji Huaxue 1993, 13, 244-249.
- 118. Kelecom, A.; Brick-Peres, M.; Fernandes, L. J. Nat. Prod. 1990, 53, 750-752.
- 119. Lasker, H.R. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 1984, 19, 261-268.
- Ealick, S.E.; Van der Helm, D.; Gross, R.A., Jr.; Weinheimer, A.J.; Ciereszko, L.S. Acta Cryst. 1980, B36, 1901-1907.
- Chan, W.R.; Tinto, W.F.; Manchand, P.S.; Todaro, L.J.; Ciereszko, L.S. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, 103-106.
- 122. Peniston, M.; Rodríguez, A.D. J. Nat. Prod. 1991, 54, 1009-1016.
- 123. Takayanagi, H.; Kitano, Y.; Morinaka, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 3317-3320.
- 124. Takahashi, T.; Yokoyama, H.; Haino, T.; Yamada, H. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 3521-3523.
- 125. Takayanagi, H.; Kitano, Y.; Morinaka, Y. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 2700-2706.
- Kodama, M.; Yoshio, S.; Yamaguchi, S.; Fukuyama, Y.; Takayanagi, H.; Morinaka, Y.; Usui, S.; Fukazawa, Y. Tetrahedron Lett. 1993, 34, 8453-8456.
- 127. Li, W.; Li, Y.; Mao, J.; Li, Y. Chin. J. Chem. 1993, 11, 159-163.
- 128. Weinheimer, A.J.; Spraggins, R.L. Tetrahedron Lett. 1969, 5185-5188.
- 129. Weinheimer, A.J. Stud. Trop. Oceanogr. 1974, 12, 17-21.
- Weinheimer, A.J.; Spraggins, R.L. In "Food-Drugs from the Sea, Proceedings 1969"; Youngken, H.W., Ed.; Marine Technology Society: Washington, D.C., 1970; pp 311-314.
- Schneider, W.P.; Rhuland, L.E.; Hamilton, R.D.; Bundy, G.L.; Daniels, E.G.; Lincoln, F.H.; Pike, J.E. In "Food-Drugs from the Sea, Proceedings 1972"; Worthen, L.R., Ed.; Marine Technology Society: Washington, D.C., 1973; pp 151-155.
- Spraggins, R.L. In "Food-Drugs from the Sea, Proceedings 1972"; Worthen, L.R., Ed.; Marine Technology Society: Washington, D.C., 1973; pp 157-163.
- 133. Bundy, G.L.; Schneider, W.P.; Lincoln, F.H.; Pike, J.E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 2123-2124.
- 134. Schneider, W.P.; Hamilton, R.D.; Rhuland, L.E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 2122-2123.

- 135. Bundy, G.L.; Daniels, E.G.; Lincoln, F.H.; Pike, J.E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 2124.
- 136. Schneider, W.P.; Bundy, G.L.; Lincoln, F.H.; Daniels, E.G.; Pike, J.E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 1222-1232.
- Ciereszko, L.S.; Gopichand, Y.; Schmitz, F.J.; Schneider, W.P.; Bundy, G.L. *Experientia* 1985, 41, 37-38.
- 138. Groweiss, A.; Fenical, W. J. Nat. Prod. 1990, 53, 222-223.
- 139. Gerhart, D.J. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 1984, 19, 181-187.
- 140. Gerhart, D.J. Biochem. Syst. Ecol. 1986, 14, 417-421.
- 141. Pawlik, J.R.; Burch, M.T.; Fenical, W. J. Exp. Mar. Biol. Ecol. 1987, 108, 55-66.
- 142. Pawlik, J.R.; Fenical, W. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 1989, 52, 95-98.
- 143. Corey, E.J.; Matsuda, S.P.T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1987, 28, 4247-4250.
- 144. Corey, E.J.; Matsuda, S.P.T.; Nagata, R.; Cleaver, M.B. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 2555-2558.
- 145. Brash, A.R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 1891-1892.
- 146. Baertschi, S.W.; Brash, A.R.; Harris, T.M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 5003-5005.
- 147. Gerwick, W.H. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 1807-1823.
- 148. Gopichand, Y.; Schmitz, F.J. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 2523-2526.
- 149. The acyclic sesquiterpene ketone **199** was isolated in this laboratory as a colorless liquid from a specimen of *Plexaurella grisea* collected off the west coast of Puerto Rico near Mona Island. The following spectroscopic data were recorded: IR (neat) 3090, 3028, 2958, 2929, 2872, 1713, 1617, 1464, 1367, 1143, 1061, 1035, 987, 965, 889 cm⁻¹; UV (hexane) $\lambda_{max} = 270$ nm (ϵ 30,000); ¹H-NMR (CDCl₃; 300 MHz) δ 6.34 (2H, m), 5.97 (1H, d, J= 11.1 Hz), 5.63 (1H, dd, J= 7.5, 15 Hz), 5.15 (1H, d, J= 17.4 Hz), 4.98 (1H, d, J= 10.5 Hz), 2.81 (1H, m), 2.38 (2H, ddd, J= 7.0, 14.1 Hz), 2.23 (2H, d, J= 6.6 Hz), 2.12 (1H, m), 1.81 (3H, s), 1.02 (3H, d, J= 6.9 Hz), 0.87 (6H, d, J= 6.3 Hz); ¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃; 75 MHz) δ 209.45 (s), 141.29 (d), 139.75 (d), 134.12 (s), 131.16 (d), 125.29 (d), 112.05 (t), 52.56 (t), 50.27 (t), 32.88 (d), 24.48 (d), 22.58 (q, X 2C), 20.25 (q), 11.94 (q); LREIMS *m*/z [M]⁺ 220 (14%) (C₁₅H₂₄O requires 220), 205 (0.3), 178 (0.1), 163 (2), 135 (9), 121 (16), 120 (27), 107 (15), 105 (37), 93 (51), 92 (11), 91 (59), 85 (49), 79 (37), 77 (50), 65 (15), 57 (100).
- 150. Weinheimer, A.J.; Matson, J.A. Lloydia 1975, 38, 378-382.
- Tanaka, T.; Funakoshi, Y.; Uenaka, K.; Maeda, K.; Mikamiyama, H.; Takemoto, Y.; Maezaki, N.; Iwata, C. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1994, 42, 300-305.
- 152. Youngblood, W.W. Ph.D. Thesis, University of Oklahoma, Norman, 1969.
- 153. Ramaiah, P.; Rao, A.S. Synth. Commun. 1989, 19, 931-942.
- 154. Hossain, M.B.; Van der Helm, D. Rec. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1969, 88, 1413-1423.
- 155. Rice, J.R.; Papastephanou, C.; Anderson, D.G. Biol. Bull. 1970, 138, 334-343.
- 156. Papastephanou, C.; Anderson, D.G. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 1982, 73B, 617-624.
- Ciereszko, L.S. In "Food-Drugs from the Sea, Proceedings 1974"; Webber, H.H.; Ruggieri, G.D., Eds.; Marine Technology Society: Washington, D.C., 1976; pp 297-301.
- 158. Martin, G.E.; Matson, J.A.; Turley, J.C.; Weinheimer, A.J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 1888-1890.
- 159. Marshall, J.A.; Royce, R.D., Jr. J. Org. Chem. 1982, 47, 693-698.
- 160. McMurry, J.E.; Dushin, R.G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 6942-6949.

- 161. McMurry, J.E.; Dushin, R.G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8928-8929.
- 162. Tius, M.A.; Reddy, N.K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 3605-3608.
- 163. Dauben, W.G.; Wang, T.; Stephens, R.W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 2393-2396.
- 164. Perkins, D.L.; Ciereszko, L.S. Hydrobiologia 1973, 42, 77-84.
- 165. Perkins, D.L.; Ciereszko, L.S. Proc. Okla. Acad. Sci. 1974, 54, 34-35.
- 166. Rodríguez, A.D.; Martínez, N. Experientia 1993, 49, 179-181.
- 167. Wasylyk, J.M.; Martin, G.E.; Weinheimer, A.J.; Alam, M. J. Nat. Prod. 1989, 52, 391-394.
- 168. Bandurraga, M.M.; Fenical, W.; Donovan, S.F.; Clardy, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 6463-6465.
- 169. Paquette, L.A.; Rayner, C.M.; Doherty, A.M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 4078-4079.
- 170. Paquette, L.A.; Doherty, A.M.; Rayner, C.M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 3910-3926.
- 171. Rayner, C.M.; Astles, P.C.; Paquette, L.A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 3926-3936.
- 172. Marshall, J.A.; Robinson, E.D. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 3450-3451.
- 173. Marshall, J.A.; Wang, X. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 6264-6266.
- 174. Marshall, J.A.; Wang, X. J. Org. Chem. 1992, 57, 3387-3396.
- 175. Marshall, J.A.; Yu, B. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 324-331.
- 176. Marshall, J.A.; DuBay, W.J. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 1703-1708.
- 177. Look, S.A.; Buchholz, K.; Fenical, W. Experientia 1984, 40, 931-933.
- 178. Tinto, W.F.; Chan, W.R.; Reynolds, W.F.; McLean, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 465-468.
- 179. Paquette, L.A.; Astles, P.C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 6505-6508.
- 180. Paquette, L.A. Chemtracts: Org. Chem. 1992, 5, 141-157.
- Chan, W.R.; Tinto, W.F.; Laydoo, R.S.; Machand, P.S.; Reynolds, W.F.; McLean, S. J. Org. Chem. 1991, 56, 1773-1776.
- 182. Paquette, L.A.; Astles, P.C. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 165-169.
- 183. Astles, P.C.; Paquette, L.A. Synlett 1992, 444-446.
- 184. Tinto, W.F.; Lough, A.J.; Reynolds, W.F.; McLean, S. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 4661-4664.
- 185. Tinto, W.F.; John, L.; Reynolds, W.F.; McLean, S. Tetrahedron 1991, 47, 8679-8686.
- 186. McLean, S.; Reynolds, W.F.; John, L.M.D.; Tinto, W.F. Magn. Reson. Chem. 1992, 30, 362-363.
- 187. Ito, M.; Hirata, Y.; Shibata, Y.; Tsukida, K. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1990, 197-199.
- 188. Ito, M.; Yamano, Y.; Shibata, Y. Methods Enzymol. 1992, 213, 13-22.
- 189. Yamano, Y.; Ito, M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1993, 1599-1610.
- 190. John, L.M.D.; Tinto, W.F.; McLean, S.; Reynolds, W.F. J. Nat. Prod. 1993, 56, 144-146.
- 191. Harvell, C.D.; Fenical, W.; Greene, C.H. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 1988, 49, 287-294.
- 192. Harvell, C.D.; Fenical, W. Limnol. Oceanogr. 1989, 34, 382-389.
- 193. Weinheimer, A.J.; Washecheck, P.H.; Van der Helm, D.; Hossain, M.B. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1968, 1070-1071.
- 194. Rivero, R.B.; Pérez, A.R.; Castro, H.V.; Argilagos, C.S.; Henriquez, R.D. Z. Naturforsch. 1990, 45B, 1571-1572.
- 195. Koft, E.R.; Broadbent, T.A. Org. Prep. Proced. Int. 1988, 20, 199-204.
- 196. Plamondon, J.; Canonne, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 589-592.
- 197. Weinheimer, A.J.; Metzner, E.K.; Mole, M.L., Jr. Tetrahedron 1973, 29, 3135-3136.

- 198. Izac, R.; Bandurraga, M.M.; Wasylyk, J.M.; Dunn, F.W.; Fenical, W. Tetrahedron 1982, 38, 301-304.
- 199. Chan, W.R.; Tinto, W.F.; Moore, R. Tetrahedron 1990, 46, 1499-1502.
- 200. Fenical, W. J. Nat. Prod. 1987, 50, 1001-1008.
- 201. Wright, A.E.; Burres, N.S.; Schulte, G.K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1989, 30, 3491-3494.
- Culver, P.; Burch, M.; Potenza, C.; Wasserman, L.; Fenical, W.; Taylor, P. Mol. Pharmacol. 1985, 28, 436-444.
- Abramson, S.N.; Trischman, J.A.; Tapiolas, D.M.; Harold, E.E.; Fenical, W.; Taylor, P. J. Med. Chem. 1991, 34, 1798-1804.
- 204. Groebe, D.R.; Dumm, J.M.; Abramson, S.N. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269, 8885-8891.
- Abramson, S.N.; Culver, P.; Kline, T.; Li, Y.; Guest, P.; Gutman, L.; Taylor, P. J. Biol. Chem. 1988, 263, 8568-8573.
- 206. Abramson, S.N.; Fenical, W.; Taylor, P. Drug Develop. Res. 1991, 24, 297-312.
- 207. Astley, M.P.; Pattenden, G. Synthesis 1992, 101-105.
- 208. Look, S.A.; Fenical, W.; Matsumoto, G.K.; Clardy, J. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 5140-5145.
- 209. Look, S.A.; Fenical, W.; Jacobs, R.S.; Clardy, J. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 1986, 83, 6238-6240.
- 210. Ettouati, W.S.; Jacobs, R.S. Mol. Pharmacol. 1987, 31, 500-505.
- 211. Broka, C.A.; Chan, S.; Peterson, B. J. Org. Chem. 1988, 53, 1584-1586.
- 212. Corey, E.J.; Carpino, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 5472-5474.
- 213. Corey, E.J.; Carpino, P. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 3857-3858.
- 214. Look, S.A.; Fenical, W. Tetrahedron 1987, 43, 3363-3370.
- 215. Cowin, L.M.; Massy-Westropp, R.A. J. Nat. Prod. 1992, 55, 1790-1794.
- 216. Harvis, C.A.; Burch, M.T.; Fenical, W. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 4361-4364.
- 217. Roussis, V.; Wu, Z.; Fenical, W. J. Org. Chem. 1990, 55, 4916-4922.
- 218. Ganguly, A.K.; McCombie, S.W.; Cox, B.; Lin, S.; McPhail, A.T. Pure & Appl. Chem. 1990, 62, 1289-1291.
- McCombie, S.W.; Cox, B.; Lin, S.I.; Ganguly, A.K.; McPhail, A.T. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 2083-2086.
- 220. McCombie, S.W.; Cox, B.; Ganguly, A.K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 2087-2090.
- 221. Look, S.A.; Burch, M.T.; Fenical, W.; Qi-tai, Z.; Clardy, J. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 5741-5746.
- 222. Marshall, J.A.; Nelson, D.J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1988, 29, 741-744.
- 223. McEnroe, F.J.; Fenical, W. Tetrahedron 1978, 34, 1661-1664.
- 224. Tanaka, J.; Nobutani, K.; Adachi, K. Nippon Kagaku Kaishi 1988, 7, 1065-1073.
- 225. Ono, M.; Yamamoto, Y.; Todoriki, R.; Akita, H. Heterocycles 1994, 37, 181-185.
- 226. Schmitz, F.J.; Ciereszko, L.S.; Sifford, D.H.; Weinheimer, A.J. Tetrahedron Lett. 1966, 97-104.
- 227. Larson, G.L.; Betancourt de Pérez, R.M. J. Org. Chem. 1985, 50, 5257-5260.
- 228. Podraza, K.F.; Sneden, A.T. J. Nat. Prod. 1985, 48, 792-795.
- 229. Trost, B.M.; Müller, T.J.J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994 116, 4985-4986.
- 230. Schmitz, F.J.; Lorance, E.D.; Ciereszko, L.S. J. Org. Chem. 1969, 34, 1989-1990.
- 231. Pawlik, J.R.; Fenical, W. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 1992, 87, 183-188.
- 232. Rodríguez, A.D.; Ramírez, C. J. Nat. Prod. 1994, 57, 339-347.

- 233. Schmitz, F.J.; Lorance, E.D. J. Org. Chem. 1971, 36, 719-721.
- Schmitz, F.J.; Lorance, E.D.; Ciereszko, L.S. In "Food-Drugs from the Sea, Proceedings 1969";
 Youngken, H.W., Ed.; Marine Technology Society: Washington, D.C., 1970; pp 315-318.
- 235. Fenical, W., Scripps Institution of Oceanography, University of California, San Diego, personal communication, 1994.

(Received 26 September 1994)